The Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health

Maternal-Neonatal COVID-19 Pregnancy Care Guideline

October 28, 2020



Acknowledgments

The Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health (PCMCH) would like to thank the PCMCH Maternal-Neonatal Pregnancy Care Task Force, PCMCH Maternal-Newborn Committee, other additional stakeholders for their support in the development of the Maternal-Neonatal COVID-19 Pregnancy Care Guideline.

This guidance provides basic information only. It is not intended to take the place of medical advice, diagnosis or treatment. Please check the Ministry of Health (MOH) COVID-19 website regularly for updates to this document, the latest case definition, FAQs, and other pertinent information: <u>Ontario Ministry of Health: COVID-19 Guidance for the Health Sector</u>

Terminology

In Ontario there is a diverse range of populations that require pregnancy care as well as a wide range regulated health care providers that provide pregnancy care. There are also a variety of settings in which pregnancy care can occur. To support the application of these guidelines to the full spectrum of providers, the wide range of populations and the plethora of settings the terminology that was used is meant to be representative. Selected terminology that has been used throughout the guidelines includes:

- pregnant individual/people: woman, transgender individual, non-binary individual, surrogate, gestational carrier
- care environment: clinics, offices, community settings, ambulatory care, homes, obstetrical triage, emergency room and birthing centres
- health care provider: regulated health care providers in Ontario including family physicians, registered midwives, Indigenous and Aboriginal midwives, obstetricians, maternal-fetal medicine specialists, registered nurses and registered practical nurses
- support person: spouse, partner, co-decision maker

© 2020 Provincial Council *for* Maternal *and* Child Health

Materials contained within this publication are copyright by the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health. Publications are intended for dissemination within and use by clinical networks. Reproduction or use of these materials for any other purpose requires the express written consent of the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health. Anyone seeking consent to reproduce materials in whole or in part, must seek permission of the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health by contacting info@pcmch.on.ca.

Provincial Council *for* Maternal *and* Child Health 555 University Avenue Toronto, ON, M5G 1X8

info@pcmch.on.ca

Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health			
Task Force Two Men	nbership: Maternal-Neonatal COVID-19 Pr	enatal Care	
Name	Title	Organization	
Maxwell, Cynthia	Co-Chair Pregnancy Care Task Force	Sinai Health System	
	Maternal Fetal Medicine Specialist and		
	Division Head, Sinai Health;		
	Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Officer,		
	Department of Obstetrics and	University of Toronto	
	Gynaecology; Professor		
Miller, Katherine	Co-Chair Pregnancy Care Task Force	Guelph General Hospital	
Judith (Kate)	Lead Physician, Family Practice		
, , ,	Obstetrics and Well Newborn Care		
Barrett, Jon	Chief, Maternal Fetal Medicine Program	Sunnybrook Health Sciences	
	Vice-Chair, Quality Improvement &	University of Toronto	
	Patient Safety, Department of	Southern Ontario Obstetrical Network	
	Obstetrics and Gynaecology		
Bennett, Suzannah	Lead, Quality Standards	Ontario Health: Quality	
	Ontario Health (Quality)		
Blais, Ellen	Director, Indigenous Midwifery	Association of Ontario Midwives	
	Past Co- Chair, National Aboriginal		
	Council of Midwives		
Brandeis, Elizabeth	Registered Midwife		
		Midwives Collective of Toronto, Sinai Health	
		System	
	Past President		
		Association of Untario Midwives	
Brownlee, Janet	Clinical Content Specialist - Perinatal	Better Outcomes Registry & Network (BORN)	
Consul Manuali	Develoption Haalth Load North Fost	Ontario	
Carew, wendy	Population Health Lead, North East	LHIN 13 Maternal-Child Health Care Network	
de Vrijer, Barbra	Head, Division of Maternal Fetal	London Health Sciences Centre	
de vrijer, barora	Medicine	Western University	
	Co-chair. Prenatal Screening Ontario	Prenatal Screening Ontario	
	Advisory Committee		
Gascon, Catherine	Perinatal Consultant	Champlain Maternal Newborn Regional	
·		Program	
Gower, Sarah	Community Family Physician	Groves Memorial Community Hospital	
Edwards, Crystal	Director of Women and Children's	Thunder Bay Regional Health Sciences Centre	
	Program		
Gubbay, Jonathan	Medical Microbiologist and Paediatric	Public Health Ontario	
	Infectious Diseases		
Katherine, Wendy	Executive Director	Best Start: Health Nexus	
Lalonde, Diane	Program Manager,	Eastern Ontario Health Unit	
	HBHC, Family Health		

	Gestionnaire de programme, BSES, Santé familiale		
McArthur, Leanne	Executive Director	Southwestern Ontario Maternal Newborn, Child, Youth Network	
Moores, Daisy	Head, Division of Maternal and Newborn Care	The Ottawa Hospital	
Science, Michelle	Pediatric Infectious Disease and Infection Prevention and Control	Public Health Ontario	
Williams, Connie	Neonatal Medicine and Ethics	McMaster Children's Hospital	
Jia, Aileen	Program Coordinator	Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health	
Webel-Edgar, Lori	Senior Program Manager	Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health	
Smith, Nasra	Senior Program Manager	Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health	
Dhalla, Azra	Senior Program Manager	Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health	
This disclaimer informs readers that the views, thoughts, and opinions expressed in the text belong solely to the			

authors, and not necessarily to the authors' employer, organization, committee or other group or individual.

Contributors

A subcommittee was established to guide and inform the development of this document with a focus on ensuring that the perspectives and lived experiences of Indigenous, Black and people of colour are reflected in these recommendations. We thank these members for their additional time and thoughtful contributions to promote a decolonized, equitable and inclusive process.

The equity subcommittee included:

- Ellen Blais, Director, Indigenous Midwifery, Association of Ontario Midwives. Past Co- Chair, National Aboriginal Council of Midwives,
- Wendy Katherine, Executive Director, Best Start: Health Nexus
- Cindy Maxwell, Co-Chair Pregnancy Care Task Force, Maternal Fetal Medicine Specialist and Division Head, Sinai Health, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Officer, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Professor
- Elizabeth Brandeis, Registered Midwife, Midwives Collective of Toronto, Sinai Health System

In addition to the contributions of the individual task force members, sections of this guideline were developed, reviewed or informed by the following individuals:

- Lynne Giroux, Health Promotion Specialist-Nutrition with the Eastern Ontario Health Unit
- Dr. Naana Jumah, Obstetrician Gynaecologist, Thunder Bay Regional Health Science Centre, Assistant Professor, Northern Ontario School of Medicine
- Shelley Dougan, Manager, Prenatal Screening Ontario, BORN Ontario, for her comments on the Prenatal Screening section.
- Dr. Stephanie Black, Obstetrician/ Gynaecologist, Western University, London Health Sciences Centre, for content expertise on medication and surgical abortion.
- Ms. Attiya Khan, Family Advisor

Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health				
Maternal-Neonatal Committee				
Name	Title	Organization	Representation	LHIN
Seaward, Gareth	Professor, Obstetrics & Gynecology,	University of Toronto	Committee Co-Chair	7
(Co-Chair)	& Institute of Health Policy,			
	Management and Evaluation			
	Maternal Fetal Medicine Specialist,	Sinai Health System		
	Ontario Fetal Centre			
	Associate Medical Director	CritiCall Ontario		
Taggar, Ru	Executive Vice President, Chief	Sunnybrook Health Sciences	Committee Co-Chair	7
(Co-Chair)	Nursing and Health Professions	Centre		
	Executive VP Quality/Patient Safety			
Blais, Ellen	Director, Indigenous Midwifery	Association of Ontario Midwives	Indigenous Midwifery	7
Brandeis, Elizabeth	Registered Midwife		Midwifery	7
	Past President	Association of Ontario Midwives		
Carew, Wendy	Population Health Lead, North East	LHIN 13 Maternal-Child Health	Regional Networks	13
	LHIN	Care Network	North East	
Cossar, Kathryn	Obstetrician/Gynaecologist	Timmins and District Hospital	Obstetrics	13
Edwards, Crystal	Director of Women and Children's	Thunder Bay Regional Health	Regional Networks	14
	Program	Sciences Centre	North West	
Falzon, Kelly	Director, Women and Newborn	McMaster Children's	Southern Ontario	4
	Health	Hospital	Maternal Child Health	
		Hamilton Health Sciences	Network	
Harrison Chard	Co Choir	North Simono Muskoka Dagional	Degional Notworks	10
Harrison, Cheryi	co-chair	Women and Children Steering	North Control Ontorio	12
		Committee		
		Committee		
	Executive Vice President of Patient	Orillia Soldiers' Memorial Hospital		
	Care & People Strategy			
Harrold. JoAnn	Neonatologist	Children's Hospital of Eastern	Neonatology	11
,	Division Chief of Neonatology	Ontario		
	Division Head of Newborn Care	The Ottawa Hospital		
	Newborn Lead	CMNRP		
Katherine, Wendy	Interim Executive Director of the	Southern Ontario Regional	Regional Networks	3-9 & 12
	South Central Regional Network	Maternal Child Network	South Central	
Maxwell, Cynthia	Maternal-Fetal Medicine Specialist;	Sinai Health System	Maternal-Fetal	7
	Division Head, Maternal Fetal		Medicine	
	Medicine			
McArthur, Leanne	Executive Director	Southwestern Ontario Maternal	Regional Networks	1&2
		Newborn, Child, Youth Network	South West	
Miller, Kate	Lead Physician, Family Practice	Guelph General Hospital	Family Practice	3
	Obstetrics and Well Newborn Care			
Rose, Darlene	Regional Director	Champlain Maternal Newborn	Regional Networks	10 & 11
		Regional Program	South East	
		Ex Officio		
Barrett, Jon	Chair	Alliance for the Prevention of	Pre-Term Birth Priority	Provincial
		Preterm Birth and Stillbirth in	Project Lead	
		Ontario		
Bisnaire, Lise	Executive Director	Better Outcomes Registry Network	BORN Ontario	Provincial
		(BORN) Ontario		

Deland, Marion	Manager	Critical Care Services Ontario	Critical Care Services	Provincial
			Ontario	
Dempsey, Joanne	Senior Improvement Advisor	CritiCall Ontario	CritiCall Ontario	Provincial
Gratton, Rob	Maternal Fetal Medicine Consultant,	London Health Sciences Centre	Co-Lead Safer Birth	Provincial
	Dept. of Obstetrics and Gynecology		Priority Project Lead	
Taylor, Kristen	Director	Provincial Programs Branch	Ministry of Health and	Provincial
			Long-Term Care	
Walker, Mark	Chief, Department of Obstetrics,	The Ottawa Hospital	Co-Lead Safer Birth	Provincial
	Gynecology and Newborn Care		Priority Project Lead	
	Scientific Director	Better Outcomes Registry Network		
		(BORN) Ontario		
	Medical Lead	Obstetrics and Gynecology,		
		Champlain Maternal Newborn		
		Regional Program		
Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health Secretariat				
Ali, Hibaq	Administrative Assistant	Provincial Council for Maternal and		Provincial
		Child Health		
Hubbert, Jackie	Interim Executive Director	Provincial Council for Maternal and		Provincial
		Child Health		
Jia, Aileen	Program Coordinator	Provincial Council for Maternal and		Provincial
		Child Health		
Zahreddine, Laura	Senior Program Manager	Provincial Council for Maternal and		Provincial
		Child Health		

Contents

Acknowledgments2
Terminology2
Contributors4
About the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health1
Vision1
Mission1
Summary of Recommendations:2
Section A. Care of Pregnant Population During COVID-192
Involvement of Support People in Prenatal Care2
Early Pregnancy Loss and Stillbirth2
Zermination of Pregnancy2
Treatment of Tissues, Remains and Stillborn Infants3
Prenatal Screening and Genetic Counseling3
STI Screening and Treatment3
Screening for Diabetes in Pregnancy3
Provision of Ultrasound for Low-risk Pregnancies4
Management of High-risk Pregnancies4
Perinatal Mood Disorders and Substance Use4
Intimate Partner Violence4
Birth Planning and Counseling4
Workplace Issues
Testing for COVID-19 in the Pregnant Population5
Pre-admission Testing and Testing of Asymptomatic Individuals5
Surveillance of COVID-19 Positive Pregnancies5
Section B. Care of the COVID-19 Suspected or Positive Pregnant Person
Use of Droplet-Contact PPE
Care Environment
Section C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic
Modifications to Usual Visit and Frequency6
Technology Access and Equity6
Lack of Access to Care, Late to Care6
Fear of Accessing Care6

	Rural and Remote Considerations	6
	Evacuation for Birth	7
	Care in Home and Non-clinical Settings	7
Se	ection D. Provider Considerations	7
	Communication During and About the Pandemic	7
	Staffing	8
	COVID-19 related stigma and violence directed against health care workers	8
Se	ection E. Task Force Equity Context	8
Ir	troduction	9
	Underlying Values and Principles	9
	Indigenous Health	10
	COVID-19 and Health Equity	11
Se	ection A. Care of Pregnant Population	12
	Involvement of Support People in Pregnancy Care	12
	Early Pregnancy Loss and Stillbirth	13
	Presence of Support People at times of pregnancy loss	14
	Follow Up of Pregnancy Loss	14
	Stillbirth	16
	Termination of Pregnancy	16
	First Trimester Medication Termination	16
	Surgical Termination	18
	Second and Third Trimester Termination of Pregnancy	18
	Treatment of Tissues, Remains and Stillborn Infants	19
	Prenatal Screening and Genetic Counseling.	19
	Prenatal Screening Ontario (PSO) adjustments to screening:	20
	Special considerations	20
	Preeclampsia screening	21
	STI screening and treatment during the pandemic	21
	Screening for diabetes in pregnancy	22
	Provision of Ultrasound for Low Risk Pregnancies	22
	Management of High-risk Pregnancies	23
	Frequency and Form of Visits for High Risk Pregnancies	.24

	Special Tests	26
	Perinatal Mood Disorders and Substance Use	26
	Intimate Partner Violence	28
	Birth Planning and Counseling	29
	Prenatal Education	29
	Planning for Birth	30
	Induction of Labour (IOL)	30
	Birth after Caesarean Section	30
	Birth Planning for High-risk Pregnancies	31
	Workplace Issues	31
	Testing for COVID-19 in the Pregnant Population	32
	Testing of Symptomatic Individuals	32
	Pre-admission Testing and Testing of Asymptomatic Individuals	33
	Surveillance of COVID-19 Positive Pregnancies	33
Se	ction B. Care of the COVID-19 suspected or positive pregnant person	34
	Use of Droplet-Contact PPE	34
	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care	34
	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment	34 35
	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19	34 35 37
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 ection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic	34 35 37 37
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 ection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic Infection Control and PPE	34 35 37 37 37
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 ection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic Infection Control and PPE Screening	34 35 37 37 37 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 ection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic Infection Control and PPE Screening Active Screening	34 35 37 37 37 38 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 ection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic Infection Control and PPE Screening Active Screening Passive Screening	34 35 37 37 37 38 38 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 ection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic Infection Control and PPE Screening Active Screening Passive Screening Access to COVID-19 Assessment Centre/ Testing	34 35 37 37 38 38 38 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment	34 35 37 37 38 38 38 38 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment	34 35 37 37 38 38 38 38 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment	34 35 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care	34 35 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38 39 39
Se	Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care Care Environment Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 Stress and Stigma with COVID-19 infection C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic Infection Control and PPE Screening Active Screening Passive Screening Access to COVID-19 Assessment Centre/ Testing Modifications to Usual Visit and Frequency Routine Pregnancy Assessment Schedule Clustering of Testing/Visits to Minimize Exposure Alternatives to In-person Visits Technology Access and Equity	34 35 37 37 37 38 38 38 38 38 38 39 39 39

Fear of Accessing Care	41
Rural and Remote Considerations	41
Evacuation for Birth	43
Care in Home and Non-clinical Settings	44
Section D. Provider Considerations	45
Communication During and About the Pandemic	45
Staffing	46
COVID-19 related stigma and violence directed against health care workers	46
Section E. Task Force Health Equity Context	47
Understanding and Identifying Vulnerable Populations	48
Appendix A: Equity Template	50
References	52

About the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health

The mandate of the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health (PCMCH) is to provide evidencebased and strategic leadership on maternal, newborn, child and youth health care services in Ontario. This includes addressing and supporting provincial coordination of planning, innovation, monitoring and knowledge management for maternal, newborn, child and youth health care services and/or standards across both community and hospital settings. The overall goal of PCMCH is to support the development of a system of care that provides timely, equitable, accessible, high quality, evidence-based, familycentred care in an efficient and effective manner.

Vision

Healthy pregnancies, babies, children and families for lifelong health in Ontario.

Mission

Be the provincial forum in which families, caregivers, clinical and administrative leaders in maternal, child and youth health can identify patterns, issues of importance and improvement opportunities in health and health care delivery.

Enhance the delivery and experience of maternal, child and youth health care services by engaging individuals, families and their care providers in building provincial consensus regarding standards of care, leading practices and priorities for system improvement, and monitoring of the performance of Ontario's maternal and child health care system.

Be a trusted leader and voice to Ontario's maternal, child and youth health care providers, planners and stewards in order to improve the care experience and overall health care system performance.

Facilitate knowledge to action that will support individuals, caregivers, health care providers and planners in improving the health and wellbeing of children, youth, and families.

Summary of Recommendations:

Section A. Care of Pregnant Population During COVID-19

Involvement of Support People in Prenatal Care

- Visitor and support policies should allow for in-person support for significant events in the prenatal period including pregnancy loss and communication of and consultation for significant complications of pregnancy. Where in-person support is not possible or permitted, the importance of the support people and partners should be acknowledged, and their involvement facilitated through virtual means.
- 2. The presence of culturally relevant support people is essential to culturally safe care.

Early Pregnancy Loss and Stillbirth

- 3. Where possible, support person policies should allow pregnant person who may be losing a pregnancy at any gestational age to have a support person with them.
- 4. Follow up of early pregnancy loss can often be done virtually, allowing for in-person visits as needed.
- 5. Safe and empathetic care of pregnant individuals at risk of early pregnancy loss must remain a priority during the pandemic.
- Pregnant people experiencing loss should be aware of how to seek emergency care and be reassured that if they need to be seen in person, they will be safe and at low risk of contracting COVID-19
- 7. Surgical management of early pregnancy loss is non-elective and should be maintained as an option for management throughout the pandemic alongside expectant and medical management.
- 8. Special care and consideration must be taken in supporting individuals and families experiencing stillbirth during the pandemic. As usual support systems and grieving venues may be altered or unavailable at such times, the needs of the family must be balanced with public health measures and pandemic protocols.
- The usual stillbirth investigations should continue to take place as well as consideration of COVID-19 testing of the person experiencing stillbirth, the infant and the placenta.

Termination of Pregnancy

- 10. There is good evidence to support first trimester medication termination (up to 70 days GA) with reduced or no ultrasound or visits to hospital, directed by virtual care and handouts with instructions for the termination itself and for post termination care.
- 11. Care should be taken to ensure safe access to urgent post abortion care for the small percentage of medication failures; this may involve a pathway with access to places other than busy emergency wards at the height of the pandemic.
- 12. Surgical termination is considered an essential service and should remain accessible in the pandemic.

- 13. Surgical termination in a COVID-19 positive person should not be postponed if delay affects the person's safety or access to termination.
- 14. The protection of reproductive rights extends to options to terminate a pregnancy in the second or third trimester and services to persons opting for pregnancy termination such as safe and supported induction of labour should remain similar to what is offered in non-pandemic times.
- 15. Mifepristone, administered >12h before the start of induction should be considered to significantly shorten the admission to hospital without increased risk of fetal expulsion prior to hospital admission or other complications.

Treatment of Tissues, Remains and Stillborn Infants

16. Families requesting tissues and remains should be respected as per institutional protocols. Cultural beliefs around burial should be facilitated and Indigenous people should have access to their placenta and remains of fetal tissue at their request for ceremonial purposes

Prenatal Screening and Genetic Counseling

- 17. Prenatal screening for Down syndrome and Trisomy 18 should be offered and eFTS continues to be the preferred test in low-risk pregnancies. Where access to nuchal translucency screening is limited, the following advice from Prenatal Screening Ontario should be followed:
 - a. For singleton pregnancies: if an NT ultrasound cannot be done, order Multiple Marker Screening
 - b. For twin pregnancies: NT services should be prioritized. If unavailable, publicly funded NIPT will be temporarily available.
 - c. For higher order multiples: NT ultrasound continues to be the only available screening option.
- 18. Pregnant people at risk for preeclampsia benefit from low-dose ASA initiated at or before 16 weeks gestational age. Assessment of risk factors, with or without added serum biomarkers or biophysical markers can assist in the reduction of the burden of preeclampsia and IUGR on care environments during COVID-19.

STI Screening and Treatment

19. Routine screening for STIs in pregnancy including HIV, syphilis, hepatitis B, chlamydia and gonorrhea should continue. Resources for screening, testing, contact tracing, education and follow-up should continue to be considered essential services and be preserved during the pandemic.

Screening for Diabetes in Pregnancy

20. Early pregnancy screening for women at risk of pre-existing diabetes should continue unchanged. While it may result in decreased detection of mild disease, screening for gestational diabetes between 24-28 weeks may be modified by replacing the OGTT with a random glucose and HbA1c when local lab capacity and/or disease levels necessitate.

Provision of Ultrasound for Low-risk Pregnancies

- 21. Access should be preserved to, at a minimum, the following ultrasound scans:
 - a. First trimester ultrasound(s) for dating and nuchal translucency
 - b. Second trimester fetal anatomic assessment
 - c. Third trimester ultrasound when indicated
 - d. Post-dates ultrasound when indicated

Management of High-risk Pregnancies

- 22. The care of high-risk pregnancies will, in essence, remain unchanged but contacts can be reduced by use of virtual visits, clustering of care and avoidance of duplication of assessments.
- 23. Assessment of fetal well-being should continue to be performed but steps can be taken to reduce the number of unnecessary assessments through deliberate use of testing and/or special tests.

Perinatal Mood Disorders and Substance Use

- 24. Pregnant and postpartum people, as well as those with pre-existing mental health conditions are amongst the most vulnerable during the COVID-19 pandemic. Health care providers should prioritize the care of this population during the pandemic.
- 25. Providers should increase their awareness of and screening for mood disorders and substance use and adjust the frequency and format of visits to allow for both early detection and intervention.
- 26. Provision of perinatal mental health services should be considered an essential service and while format may need to be altered, these services should be continued and strengthened throughout the pandemic.
- 27. Existing resources and techniques for supporting pregnant individuals with perinatal mood disorders and substance use can be modified to create formats that are accessible through virtual means or a reduced number of visits.
- 28. Given the likelihood of increased substance use and worsening of pre-existing substance use disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic, all pregnant people should be actively screened for alcohol, cannabis, tobacco, prescription and recreational drug use at multiple points during the pregnancy.
- 29. Pre-existing pregnancy specific guidelines on substance use in pregnancy should be supplemented by general COVID-19 substance use guidance.

Intimate Partner Violence

- 30. Due to the increased rates of Intimate Partner Violence during the pandemic, providers should remain vigilant through increased screening for domestic violence as well as maintain a heightened awareness of the signs and symptoms suggestive of IPV.
- 31. Care providers should remain vigilant to the ways in which virtual/remote care may be difficult to safely access for survivors of IPV and in-person care should be used to provide safe alternatives when necessary.

Birth Planning and Counseling

32. Prenatal education can be offered during the pandemic through virtual means. Discussion on specific COVID-19 education should be incorporated into prenatal education and prenatal care.

- 33. All pregnant individuals should explicitly plan for birth keeping in mind the impacts of COVID-19 on their care and care environments.
- 34. Indications and options for induction of labour, TOLAC and high-risk pregnancies are unchanged by the pandemic. However, it should be acknowledged that the impacts of the pandemic may influence both the care environment and the pregnant person's preferences; shared decision making should continue with increased attention to these factors.

Workplace Issues

- 35. Guidance suggests that pregnant people can continue to work during the pandemic taking into consideration work related risk, individual risk and local disease activity. HCWs should continue to recommend appropriate workplace accommodations when risk is considered high.
- 36. HCP can advise pregnant health care workers that they may continue to work in clinical roles with proper infection control procedures and consideration of assignment to lower risk care environments.

Testing for COVID-19 in the Pregnant Population

37. Pregnant people should be screened and tested as per guidelines for the general population but should be considered a priority population if access to testing is limited. Testing should be expedited for labouring pregnant individuals and when a prerequisite of transfer to another facility.

Pre-admission Testing and Testing of Asymptomatic Individuals

38. Policies on pre-admission and pre-surgical testing as well as disease clearance should apply to pregnant people in the same way that they do to the general population

Surveillance of COVID-19 Positive Pregnancies

39. Data collection is urgently needed to provide credible information to facilitate and improve care and to help guide decision making at a provincial level. Hospitals and midwifery practice groups are encouraged to contribute to the data collection for pregnant people with suspected or confirmed COVID-19 through BORN Ontario. Where data is not able to be collected through BORN (e.g. Indigenous Midwifery Programs), interim data collection should be implemented without delay.

Section B. Care of the COVID-19 Suspected or Positive Pregnant Person

- 40. Pregnancy care may be deferred until the pregnant person with COVID-19 is no longer infectious, provided it is safe to do so.
- 41. If possible, provision of pregnancy care including maternal and fetal assessments, as well as ultrasound, can be provided at the same visit to minimize multiple exposures to people and care environments.

42. While the impact of infection with COVID-19 during pregnancy is still unknown, increased surveillance for both the pregnant person and the fetus are warranted for the remainder of the pregnancy.

Use of Droplet-Contact PPE

43. Droplet and Contact precautions are recommended for all health care providers during the care of pregnant people with suspected or confirmed COVID-19.

Care Environment

- 44. Dedicated care environments for care of COVID-19 positive pregnant people is suggested to minimize exposure of individuals and clinical spaces.
- 45. Symptoms of COVID-19 in a pregnant person may require in hospital assessment and possible inpatient admission.

Section C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic

Modifications to Usual Visit and Frequency

- 46. For most pregnancies, a minimum of 8 antenatal appointments, with a combination of virtual and in-person care can be adopted during the pandemic.
- 47. Investigations including lab and ultrasound should be clustered where possible to minimize contacts with the health care system
- 48. Virtual care may replace some in-person in a blended model of care following guidance from professional organizations to ensure safety.

Technology Access and Equity

49. Health care providers should assess the pregnant person's needs, means and ability to participate in virtual care and provide accommodations as needed. No pregnant person should be denied appropriate pregnancy care based on their inability to access technology.

Lack of Access to Care, Late to Care

50. Health care providers must understand systemic barriers to accessing care and the disproportionate health impacts of the pandemic on populations who already carry a higher burden of perinatal morbidity and mortality. Providers must make efforts to create safe spaces and modifications to care for those facing barriers.

Fear of Accessing Care

51. Health care providers should be aware of the impact of fear on accessing prenatal care, including COVID-19 testing, and provide reassurance, guidance and resources to minimize this impact.

Rural and Remote Considerations

52. In rural and remote communities, access to essential prenatal testing and diagnostics must be preserved. Where feasible, point of care testing should be made available and test timing should take into account transit times to urban laboratories.

- 53. Virtual care has the potential to improve access to prenatal care for rural and remote pregnant individuals but providers must be aware of issues of access to and quality of technology in rural communities must be addressed. Where possible, care should be provided in a pregnant person's home community. Where travel for care is necessary, visits and testing should be bundled in such a way as to minimize travel and post-travel periods of self-isolation/quarantine.
- 54. When pregnant people are required to travel in and out of their home community for prenatal care and birth, isolation and quarantine policies should balance the needs of the community and the impact on the individual and their supports. Anxieties around risk of contracting the virus must be balanced against the necessity of the care being accessed in other communities and safeguards put in place.
- 55. During pregnancy care, providers should enquire directly about access to resources for transmission prevention including safe housing and clean water.

Evacuation for Birth

- 56. Increased planning for and education around resources in the planned location of birth will be needed during times of lock-down and phased recovery. Providers should be aware of and explicitly address the emotional and financial costs of evacuation for birth.
- 57. Policies and practices around evacuation for birth must recognize that disproportionate burden carried by Indigenous communities and must be created in a culturally safe manner.
- 58. All rural care providers and environments should be supported in providing care to COVID-19 suspected or positive pregnant people with increased virtual support and education and transfer when appropriate.

Care in Home and Non-clinical Settings

59. Visits outside of the clinical care environment should be kept to a minimum while recognizing these visits may be necessary in certain situations. Adequate PPE for HCPs, pregnant individuals and their support people and strict IPAC practices must be used to make visits in non-clinical environments as safe as possible.

Section D. Provider Considerations

Communication During and About the Pandemic

- 60. Health care providers and care environments should communicate with pregnant people about changes to care as well as provide information about COVID-19 in pregnancy. They are encouraged to do this through a variety of means including websites and social media.
- 61. Clear and empathetic communication is a priority. Providers should be aware of the ways in which virtual care and PPE may impact communication.
- 62. Contact information should be collected and confirmed. Pregnant people at all gestational ages should be provided with copies of results to minimize repeat investigations.

Staffing

- 63. Care environments should prepare for staffing impacts of the pandemic including by the creation of emergency staffing plans and by strengthening community partnerships.
- 64. Care environments should communicate clearly with staff about the impacts of COVID-19 on the work environment including the details of pandemic staffing plans.

COVID-19 related stigma and violence directed against health care workers

65. COVID-19 related stigma and violence directed against health care workers cannot be tolerated. Care environments and workplaces should actively work to reduce stigma and violence through a multi-faceted approach.

Section E. Task Force Equity Context

- 66. Providers and care environments should tailor these recommendations to the individuals under their care, consulting those who provide support to specific populations to ensure appropriateness.
- 67. Indigenous populations should be asked directly what their needs are and referrals made as required.

Introduction

In the early months of the COVID-19 pandemic response, the Maternal-Neonatal Committee established the first COVID-19 Task Force. This first task force was charged by the Ontario Ministry of Health with addressing the immediate maternal-neonatal practice concerns relating to interpretations and application of guidelines for intrapartum care. Subsequent to the release of the Maternal-Neonatal Guideline in Spring 2020, the Maternal Neonatal Committee of PCMCH identified the need for additional guidelines in the area of pregnancy care. The Maternal-Neonatal Committee Pregnancy Care Task Force was struck to continue to navigate the multiple practice guidelines from international, national, regional and local authorities in an attempt to advise the health system and providers on safe practices related to prenatal care.

The task force reviewed English-language clinical guidelines and other guidance documents from government ministries and agencies, professional associations and colleges, international organizations and other relevant organizations from Canada, the UK, USA and Australia.

This Prenatal Care Task Force was asked to provide the province with the recommendations that would standardize practice across the province in an attempt to reduce the variations among providers and across all antenatal care settings in the province of Ontario. The recommendations that follow are made to reflect the current pandemic, to integrate best scientific evidence, and are based on the following underlying values and principles.

Underlying Values and Principles

In preparation of this guideline, the members of the Task Force were guided by the following underlying values:

- **Beneficence and duty of care**: Providing safe and effective care within resource constraints and limitations of evidence
- Access and Equity: Promoting just/fair distribution of benefit and burdens in time of pandemic
- Utility: Balancing evidence and values in order to maximize the greatest possible good for the greatest number of individuals
- **Trust**: Foster and maintain the public's trust and health care providers' trust in each other, in leadership, and in their institutions
- **Solidarity**: Building, preserving, and strengthening inter-professional and inter-institutional collaboration (a responsibility of Health Care Providers (HCPs), institutional leadership, and the Ministry)
- Advocacy: Identify emerging health issues in pandemic that require action; promoting public education and engagement; gathering feedback on impact at regional level

The aims of this guideline include:

- To conserve quality, consistency, and continuity of antenatal care for pregnant people and their supports even in face of changes and restrictions brought on by the pandemic
- To promote public health aims of reducing COVID-19 transmission and preserving health care resources

- To provide education and opportunity for engagement for health care providers and pregnant people
- To align with Canadian guidelines, differing only where an Ontario specific context was needed. The task force made recommendations that represent a general agreement from its members.
- To support reconciliation through recommendations specific to Indigenous pregnant people and communities(see below)
- To bring to the guideline a focus on equity (see below)

Indigenous Health

It has been said that for indigenous populations "We are already walking in a pandemic" [1]

"Our communities are at the front lines of an inequitable system. The trauma experienced within a health care system that is systematically biased and racist is real for us and for our clients. It's a system that leaves us with limited supplies, inadequate or no clinical space and is painfully slow to respond to our needs. COVID-19 is a new and added layer to this." [2]

Although Indigenous people comprise approximately 4% of the population of Ontario, the health inequities that Indigenous people face every day are enormous compared to the rest of the population [3].

As the original people of the land who were once healthy and thriving, the subsequent colonization of the land they inhabited, the displacement of Indigenous people onto economically unfeasible reserve lands, the devastating and harmful effects of residential schools, the forced and coerced sterilization of Indigenous women, the unacceptable rates of apprehensions of newborns from their families of origin, and the removal of pregnant people from their communities for prenatal and intrapartum care are but a few of the imposed forces that have created these inequities since settlers landed on the shores of North America.

In recognition of these health inequities, it is contingent upon all health care providers to provide culturally safe trauma informed care to all Indigenous families. "Nothing about us without us" is a phrase that reinforces a shared understanding of the vision of the relationship that Indigenous people are asking for of their care provider. Another phrase "ask, don't tell" also brings to light an approach to the provider/patient relationship that allows the dialogue and respect required to achieve better health outcomes.

Indigenous communities have historically been disadvantaged by a lack of investment in perinatal care in rural, remote and Indigenous communities as well as the practice of evacuation for birth. As well, historic harms have led to a distrust in the medical system and a reluctance to seek care. During the pandemic, these issues are magnified and negatively impact the ability to enact recommendations designed to maintain quality of care.

While this document focuses on pregnancy care during the COVID-19 pandemic, there is little information and data coming out of Indigenous communities to inform health care providers on current outcomes and

changes in the way care is provided [2]. Throughout this document, we have added recommendations in areas where improvements can be made. In responding to the pandemic, as in all areas of health care planning, the approach should not only be to deliberately consider the health needs of Indigenous populations but to ask rather than tell when making recommendations and include a process of Indigenous engagement that is led by Indigenous people.

COVID-19 and Health Equity

During the establishment of the Pregnancy Care Task Force, it was recognized that the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and public health measures have had different implications to different populations. As the health care system continues to adapt and respond to the needs of Ontarians, the health needs of Indigenous peoples require health care providers and organizations to consider a culturally safe and customized response.

For many groups, the pandemic has created particular challenges which are then impact and influence their experience of pregnancy within the health care system. The task force recognizes that recommendations presented may not be feasible or applicable to meet the needs of these individuals. As providers working and living in a vast and diverse space within Ontario, it must be recognized that many have an experience of being unable to meet the needs of those most vulnerable.

Pregnancy, childbirth and the postnatal period are critical life stages when individuals and their families have a high degree of interaction with multiple providers in the health care system. The need for equitable care during these life stages is time sensitive and cannot be delayed during the pandemic response. However, the changes brought about by the pandemic have highlighted and intensified the unintended consequences of current institutional practices and policies and resulted in marginalized and racialized groups being subjected to greater inequities. Efforts to reduce the number of interactions between care providers and pregnant/ postpartum individuals and their families can be adjusted during the pandemic, however essential elements of care must be maintained.

Section A. Care of Pregnant Population

The COVID-19 pandemic has had far-reaching impacts on all care environments. As pregnancy care is an essential service that must continue regardless of disease activity and phase of the pandemic, providers have been called upon to alter form and frequency of care while still safe-guarding the physical and emotional health of pregnant people and their fetuses [4] [5] [6]. The following discussion and recommendations will help guide the ways in which care can be modified to balance good outcomes with disease risk mitigation.

Involvement of Support People in Pregnancy Care

Traditionally, involvement of support people in prenatal care has been high. Pregnancy and the beginnings of a new family are not only times where the pregnant person may desire or need an increased presence of support people, but also where non-pregnant family members and supports feel a strong attachment to and involvement in the outcomes. It is because of this that the presence of a designated support person during labour and birth continues to be recommended even during the pandemic [7].

In order to reduce transmission as well as conserve personal protective equipment (PPE) and staff time, most health care environments have restricted or prohibited support people from attending many appointments including routine prenatal appointments, scheduled investigations (e.g. ultrasound) and non-scheduled assessment (e.g. triage visits). While these restrictions may be seen as generally reasonable and often necessary for infection control reasons, it is important to consider the value of continuing to allow support people in pregnancy care. This is especially true when pregnancy complications arise, when difficult decisions need to be made or when bad news needs to be communicated (e.g. abnormal test results, significant complications or pregnancy loss). As such health care environments and providers should consider making exceptions to support/visitor restrictions in such circumstances.

While at times it may be appropriate and sufficient for the support person to be present via virtual means (e.g. phone or video), the need for in person support at highly emotional times cannot be disregarded. Equally, it must be acknowledged that pregnancy loss and fetal complications have a significant impact on support people over and above their role in supporting the pregnant person. When fetal outcomes are involved, support persons are often also shared-decision makers whose involvement is essential. Consideration should be given to providing consultations virtually where appropriate (e.g. genetic counseling) in order to facilitate the pregnant person and their supports to be together and jointly involved in the consultation.

When support people are attending in-person assessments, it remains essential that all infection control procedures including screening and use of PPE are adhered to. The safety of the care team and care environment prevails and, as such, there will be situations where in-person support cannot be permitted. Due to resources available in the care environment, there may be variability in the ability to facilitate in-person support people from one environment to another or during different phases of the pandemic. Care environments should have a mechanism in place for pregnant people to request exceptions and policies should address the additional care needs of various populations (e.g. people living with disabilities, non-

English speakers) as well as to encompass the diversity of families we care for (e.g. adoptive and surrogacy families, Indigenous families).

While prohibiting support people from attending routine prenatal care is reasonable in order to limit possible viral exposures, it is important to continue to involve them in prenatal care not only in their supportive role but also to help prepare them for their role in birth and parenting. This can be achieved through a variety of means including:

- Encouraging support people to be present for virtual appointments
- Facilitating phone or video presence of support people at in-person appointments
- Permitting phone or video recordings for women to share (e.g. ultrasound images, fetal heart sounds)
- Providing written materials to support conversations on common topics

Pregnant people living in Indigenous and fly-in communities must often travel for prenatal care (see <u>Rural</u> <u>and Remote Considerations</u>) and their support people frequently travel with them. Due to public health measures and COVID-19 pandemic restrictions, supports may not be permitted to attend these visits inperson adding to the emotional, financial and cultural burden that Indigenous pregnant people must bear. Participation of some community members who represent significant cultural value may be crucial to the provision of care for the pregnant individual. Support person policies should reflect the needs of this population and alternatives to in-person support must be developed in a way that is accessible to them.

- Visitor and support policies should allow for in-person support for significant events in the prenatal period including pregnancy loss and communication of and consultation for significant complications of pregnancy. Where in-person support is not possible or permitted, the importance of the support people and partners should be acknowledged, and their involvement facilitated through virtual means.
- 2. The presence of culturally relevant support people is essential to culturally safe care.

Early Pregnancy Loss and Stillbirth

At the time of this guideline, there is no clear evidence that exposure or infection with COVID-19 is a risk factor for early pregnancy loss. There is some emerging population level data to suggest that the incidence of stillbirth has been increasing during the COVID-19 pandemic. It is unclear at this time if this is due to the virus itself, to delayed or different patterns of care, to socio-economic factors or other factors. Of note, this section refers to spontaneous pregnancy loss rather than induced terminations and abortions, which are covered in the following section: <u>Termination of Pregnancy</u>.

Losing a pregnancy, whether in the early weeks or the final days, is a highly stressful event which may be worsened in the context of the pandemic. The pregnant person may already be isolated socially, dealing with upheaval in work and childcare with decreased support from family, and is now facing pregnancy loss. They may have had heightened anxiety of being pregnant during the COVID-19 pandemic and may need additional supports and counseling.

It is also very important to recognize that Indigenous people have experienced high levels of intergenerational loss and trauma including removal of infants from their care in more than one pregnancy. Care providers need to be culturally safe when discussing loss with Indigenous clients. [8]

At-risk, marginalized populations, or populations with unique cultural identities may have customs or different needs when approaching pregnancy loss or stillbirth. Safe environments and spaces must be created that allows their experiences to be respected and valued.

Presence of Support People at times of pregnancy loss

Due to restrictions on visitors and support people, there is an increased likelihood that a person who has lost their pregnancy will learn of the loss alone in an office, an ultrasound suite or the emergency room. Where possible, a pregnant person experiencing bleeding or lack of fetal movement should be allowed and encouraged to have a support person with them. This is a highly emotional and traumatic experience and it is well documented that optimal family-centred care has a lasting impact on their mental health and future pregnancy experiences [9, 10].

3. Where possible, support person policies should allow pregnant person who may be losing a pregnancy at any gestational age to have a support person with them [

With COVID-19 restrictions in place (both medical and in the community), the pregnant person experiencing loss may be feeling very isolated and alone, and providers must have a high awareness of this. Their family and friends may be unable to visit or help support them. It is important that care providers recognize this gap in support and where needed to allocate additional time to ensure effective and safe communication.

Follow Up of Pregnancy Loss

Follow up for early pregnancy loss and stillbirth can be done virtually as minimal physical exam is required. However, it must be kept in mind that some pregnant individuals may require more frequent contact than others and an in-person visit may be appropriate. Referral to mental health services remains appropriate as needed and can be done virtually.

4. Follow up of early pregnancy loss can often be done virtually, allowing for in-person visits as needed.

When a pregnant individual presents with bleeding during COVID-19, all the usual assessments and care planning must take place. First trimester ultrasound is used to establish the pregnancy location (i.e. intrauterine versus ectopic) as well as to rule out gestational trophoblastic disease (molar pregnancy). Rhesus status should be established and Rh Immunoglobulin administered if the pregnancy is at or above 49 days at the time of loss.

For early pregnancy loss occurring before 12 weeks with light bleeding, it may be possible for the pregnant person to remain at home, provided they have access to good pain control as well as anti-nausea medication. This can be provided at the time of their assessment, to avoid additional travel. For early pregnancy loss occurring after 12 weeks and associated with bleeding, an in-person assessment must be done for assessment, vital signs and standard care in the usual care environments.

All pregnant people must be counselled on how to access telephone advice (based on local protocols) and when to seek emergency attention. Individuals should be counselled that their local in-person emergency and obstetrical care areas are safe places and will not increase their risk of exposure to COVID-19. When attending in-person (including ultrasound exams), if possible, pregnant individuals should have access to a private bathroom to avoid the need for repeated cleaning.

At the time of an in-person assessment, ideally any investigations including ultrasound, quantitative beta HCG, CBC and Rh testing are all done during the same visit to avoid return visits. Physical examination should be performed by the first provider (e.g. emergency physician) and should not be delayed due to PPE restrictions especially if an individual is in pain or unstable. Pain and nausea must be well controlled with medication and outpatient prescriptions should be provided. Follow-up and necessary consultations should be arranged and frequently can be provided through virtual means. Health care providers should be aware of the role unconscious or hidden biases play in the provision of pain relief for racialized people. Unintended consequences may include inadequate provision of pain relief and lack of acknowledgement for racialized people.

- 5. Safe and empathetic care of pregnant individuals at risk of early pregnancy loss must remain a priority during the pandemic.
- 6. Pregnant people experiencing loss should be aware of how to seek emergency care and be reassured that if they need to be seen in person, they will be safe and at low risk of contracting COVID-19

All management options for early pregnancy loss should be available. Expectant management or medication management are preferable in order to avoid surgical intervention. However, it is also essential for clinicians and hospitals to recognize that a dilatation and curettage procedure is an essential surgery and should continue to be available during the pandemic. The pregnant person should receive counseling regarding different methods for managing early pregnancy loss, and their choice should be included as part of the management planning.

7. Surgical management of early pregnancy loss is non-elective and should be maintained as an option for management throughout the pandemic alongside expectant and medication management.

Stillbirth

Stillbirth presents special challenges given the bereavement experienced by the pregnant individuals and their families. All efforts must be made to select a location where the person experiencing stillbirth can receive care in a sensitive manner, ideally separate from labouring individuals and newborns, following safety and COVID-19 infection control protocols.

In the case of a confirmed stillbirth, a wider circle of supports including extended family and spiritual support may be needed. Inclusion of additional support persons and longer hospitalization to facilitate grieving should be considered in the context of local guidelines. Opportunities for others to meet the infant in person may be restricted and families may need to balance the need for culturally appropriate rituals, funeral services and gatherings with the pandemic requirements of isolation and social distancing.

Medication management of stillbirth during the pandemic should follow intrapartum protocols as covered in the <u>PCMCH Maternal-Neonatal COVID-19 General Guideline</u>.

The cause of most stillbirths in Ontario remain unexplained and investigations should continue to follow current guidelines, including sending the placenta for pathology. While there is no compelling data at present linking COVID-19 to stillbirth because this is an unknown area, consideration should be given to testing people who have experienced stillbirth (with NP swab and/or antibody testing) as well as infant and placenta. This will both add to the overall body of knowledge and may give reassurance to the bereaved parent and their supports. Placental pathology may yield important information for future pregnancy planning.

- 8. Special care and consideration must be taken in supporting individuals and families experiencing stillbirth during the pandemic. As usual support systems and grieving venues may be altered or unavailable at such times, the needs of the family must be balanced with public health measures and pandemic protocols.
- 9. The usual stillbirth investigations should continue to take place as well as consideration of COVID-19 testing of the person experiencing stillbirth, the infant and the placenta

Termination of Pregnancy

Reproductive rights are considered essential and care should be taken to protect the provision of termination services despite of and especially during the pandemic response. [11] While this provision should never be delayed, policies that minimize the number of required visits should be applied, and procedures should be performed in outpatient settings wherever possible [12] [13].

First Trimester Medication Termination

The intake assessment for both medication and surgical termination services can be conducted virtually, and as most women present for termination have already made up their minds, counselling can be

reserved for those who are ambivalent or emotionally distressed. In the absence of readily accessible ultrasound gestational age can be estimated using last menstrual period (LMP), clinical history, and physical examination, in women who are certain of the date of their LMP [14]. Ultrasound is needed when uncertainty remains, and access to timely dating ultrasound should be ensured for these pregnancies [15]. In absence of ultrasound, beta-HCG levels can be used to estimate gestational age, with values of <23745 having a sensitivity of 94% and specificity of 91% for detecting pregnancies with a gestational age <7 weeks. The risk of ectopic pregnancy potentially missed with a non-ultrasound-based approach of medication terminations is 0.7% and is lower than the 1-2% risk in the general population for whom a delay in first ultrasound assessment to 11-14 weeks gestation is advised [16] [17].

Up to 70 days (10 weeks) gestational age, medication termination is preferred over the surgical approach, as long as reasonable access to health care is provided for 7-14 days after administration to manage incomplete abortions and treatment failures [18]. Evidence suggests that many women can safely conduct most of the medication termination processes themselves and in-person contacts and health care resources utilization can be reduced. Furthermore, the process can be supervised by a range of care providers, with in person assessment or hospital visits only necessary when complications occur.

Virtual post-termination care is suggested during the COVID-19 pandemic, unless the situation allows for a visit to be combined with the administration of longer-term contraception or insertion of an intrauterine device [19]. A variety of options for contacting the individual (e.g., phone, email, contacting a friend) should be offered and emergency contact information should be obtained when possible. The provider should have an accessible system in place in case of emergencies.

Complete abortion is likely when both pregnant person and their clinician believe successful expulsion has taken place, based on history alone. In cases where there is ambiguity, serial *beta*-hCG measurements can provide definitive evidence of pregnancy termination [19]. A fall of beta human chorionic gonadotropin levels of 80% or more from pre-treatment to first follow-up at 7 to 14 days is indicative of a completed medication termination. Ultrasound follow-up is equally effective but should be reserved for cases in which incomplete abortion is suspected [20]. A second dose of misoprostol can be considered for completion of a medication termination when there is a retained gestational sac or an ongoing pregnancy. Special risks include need for urgent surgical intervention for heavy bleeding or retained products, and access to surgical resources should be protected. Overall, 3-5% of women require a subsequent aspiration after failed medication termination.

- 10. There is good evidence to support first trimester medication termination (up to 70 days GA) with reduced or no ultrasound or visits to hospital, directed by virtual care and handouts with instructions for the termination itself and for post termination care.
- 11. Care should be taken to ensure safe access to urgent post abortion care for the small percentage of medication failures; this may involve a pathway with access to places other than busy emergency wards at the height of the pandemic.

Surgical Termination

Access to surgical termination through Dilatation and Curettage or Evaluation (D&C, D&E) remains essential for the management of the individual who declines medication termination, for medication management failures and incomplete abortions, and the management of the pregnancies that have extended beyond the gestational age for safe out-of-hospital medication management. It should be emphasized that this should not be considered an elective procedure and access to surgical care should be maintained at all times.

Being COVID-19 positive is not an indication for nor contraindication to pregnancy termination; therefore the time-sensitive procedure should not be delayed if safety of pregnant individual is at risk or if delay of the procedure affects the individual access to termination. Pathways for surgical termination options therefore need to include preparations and precautions for the person who is COVID-19 suspect or positive.

- 12. Surgical termination is considered an essential service and should remain accessible in the pandemic.
- **13.** Surgical termination in a COVID-19 positive person should not be postponed if delay affects the person's safety or access to termination.

Second and Third Trimester Termination of Pregnancy

Similar to access to early pregnancy options, access to second and third trimester termination of pregnancy is an essential right and should be protected. Prenatal diagnosis, counselling, support and access to diagnostic procedures such as autopsy and genetic diagnosis should be offered following the same rules and procedures as outside the pandemic.

Although the ability to travel may be impaired, access to 3rd trimester surgical options in the United States have remained available to pregnant persons for whom termination in Canada is not considered an option. In circumstances where the person would have considered this option but is inhibited by COVID-19-related travel restrictions, individual providers should do their best to provide alternative options to the pregnant person.

If induction of labour is chosen at early gestational ages or is the only option available, such as in the more advanced pregnancies, the termination of pregnancy is best conducted in hospital, as despite low complication rates the access to emergency care may be inhibited or associated with delays in treatment for those who present with significant pain or hemorrhage. Counselling, support, options for pain relief and the presence of support people should be made available and should not differ from what is offered to a person experiencing a pregnancy loss.

The addition of mifepristone prior to the start of induction with misoprostol is associated with a significantly shorter time from the start of misoprostol induction to birth for both live and stillborn fetuses [21], with >70% of births occurring within 12 hours after admission to hospital. Mifepristone, taken at least 12h prior to the start of induction, does not increase complication rates or risk of initiation of labour prior to hospital admission [22] and should be considered to reduce the length of stay [23] in hospital during the COVID-19 pandemic.

- 14. The protection of reproductive rights extends to options to terminate a pregnancy in the second or third trimester and services to persons opting for pregnancy termination such as safe and supported induction of labour should remain similar to what is offered in non-pandemic times.
- 15. Mifepristone, administered >12h before the start of induction should be considered to significantly shorten the admission to hospital without increased risk of fetal expulsion prior to hospital admission or other complications.

Treatment of Tissues, Remains and Stillborn Infants

As of the writing of this guideline, evidence indicates that vertical transmission from a COVID-19 positive person to the fetus is uncommon. Following pregnancy loss or termination, fetal and placental tissues should be managed according to usual institutional protocol, including when the pregnant person is COVID-19 suspected or positive. This can include removal of fetal tissue from hospital at parent request if this is allowed by institutional protocol. Indigenous clients, in particular, may wish to have access to the fetal and the placenta tissues for ceremonial purposes. Cultural practices around timing and nature of burial should be respected and facilitated whenever possible.

While there is evidence to suggest that vertical transmission can occur, it does not appear to be common. Therefore, it is likely that a stillborn infant will be COVID-19 negative (even for COVID-19 positive women) and the risk of transmission from the infant would be low. Memento items including hair locks, hand & footprints and keepsakes, blankets and outfits can be released to the family in most cases. Care environments are encouraged to allow parents and supports to be able to hold and photograph the infant without wearing PPE. Thorough hand-hygiene should nonetheless be recommended.

16. Families requesting tissues and remains should be respected as per institutional protocols. Cultural beliefs around burial should be facilitated and Indigenous people should have access to their placenta and remains of fetal tissue at their request for ceremonial purposes.

Prenatal Screening and Genetic Counseling.

Prenatal screening practices during the pandemic are aimed at maintaining an excellent level of prenatal screening, genetic counseling and fetal diagnosis while minimizing exposure of pregnant individuals and providers by limiting the number of screening tests/visits. It should be noted that vulnerable communities and racialized groups that traditionally experience poor access to prenatal care may have more difficulties accessing prenatal screening.

During the COVID-19 pandemic, non-essential in-person healthcare services have been restricted by most care environments. However, as some prenatal screening tests, counseling and fetal diagnosis procedures are time sensitive, alternative care delivery methods for screening and counseling such as virtual care must be considered.

According to national guidelines, all pregnant individuals should be offered enhanced first trimester screening (eFTS), or non-invasive prenatal testing (NIPT) where available and funded, as the first choice for prenatal genetic screening. For suspected or COVID-19 positive pregnant individuals, most fetal screening tests can be delayed for a 14-day isolation period or until infection is resolved to minimize exposure to health care providers. A useful decision making algorithm can be found in the proposed strategy in the <u>Prenatal Screening Update during the COVID-19 Pandemic</u> by SOGC.

Prenatal Screening Ontario (PSO) adjustments to screening:

Ontario currently uses a two-step <u>prenatal screening system</u>, with enhanced First Trimester Screening (eFTS) being the first step for most pregnancies, with the exception of those at high risk where NIPT is a first line test. Access to prenatal screening during the COVID-19 pandemic may be impacted by the following [24]:

- Some diagnostic imaging centres are restricted in offering dating and NT ultrasounds
- Community blood collection services may be consolidated to a smaller number of laboratories
- Pregnant individuals in self-isolation may miss the NT ultrasound window (11-14 weeks)

The value of NT ultrasounds extends beyond screening for Down syndrome and trisomy 18 and availability should be preserved where possible. In cases where NT ultrasound is not available, PSO recommends Multiple Marker Screening (MMS, also known as Quad Screen). MMS is the only validated serum screen in Ontario that can be used without ultrasound information and can be done from 14 weeks to 20 weeks 6 days gestation. A concurrent change in the screen-positive cut off for MMS from 1:200 to 1:350 has been implemented bringing the screening performance to a similar level as eFTS. First Trimester Serum-Only Screening was not endorsed because provincial data collected by BORN Ontario has insufficient numbers to allow for quality assurance.

NT ultrasounds are of increased importance for twin pregnancies as serum screening (i.e. MMS) alone is not possible for twin pregnancies. NIPT is available for twin pregnancies and as a result, the MOH will temporarily fund NIPT for twin pregnancies if NT ultrasound is not available. For higher order multiples, NT ultrasound is the only screening option and should therefore be made available to this population throughout the pandemic.

- 17. Prenatal screening for Down syndrome and Trisomy 18 should be offered and eFTS continues to be the preferred test in low-risk pregnancies. Where access to nuchal translucency screening is limited, the following advice from Prenatal Screening Ontario should be followed:
 - a. For singleton pregnancies: if an NT ultrasound cannot be done, order Multiple Marker Screening
 - b. For twin pregnancies: NT services should be prioritized. If unavailable, publicly funded NIPT will be temporarily available.
 - c. For higher order multiples: NT ultrasound continues to be the only available screening option.

Special considerations

Counseling regarding screening options, communication of positive screening results and initiation of follow-up investigations can be conducted virtually. It is ideal if prenatal screening options are discussed at the very first visit to allow the scheduling of the time-sensitive dating/NT ultrasound(s).

To reduce visits, a single ultrasound done after 11 weeks can serve as both dating and NT ultrasound where dates are certain. In order to reduce visits, improve screening and avoid missing the optimal screening window, accredited diagnostic imaging centers can consider providing a NT measurement when a dating ultrasound is performed within the eFTS gestational age window and directing the patient back to the primary provider for counseling regarding options.

If a diagnostic procedure is indicated in response to genetic screening in a COVID-19 positive person, amniocentesis is preferred over chorionic villus sampling reducing the theoretical risk for vertical transmission from moderate to low.

Preeclampsia screening

FTS serum biomarkers (pregnancy-associated plasma protein-A (PAPP-A) and placental growth factor (PLGF) have been used together with maternal characteristics and biophysical markers to identify pregnancies at risk for preeclampsia, stillbirth and placental abruption [25]. Multiple algorithms exist combining these serum markers with maternal history and factors such as BMI and diabetes and biophysical markers such as mean arterial pressure and uterine artery Dopplers [26]. The goal is to identify pregnant individuals who can benefit from the administration of low-dose aspirin (ASA 150mg daily) starting at 16 weeks or earlier [27] [28]. For instance, the FMF-UK algorithm has been shown to predict approximately 75 to 90% of those who will develop preeclampsia prior to 37 and 34 weeks respectively, at a false positive rate of 10% [29]. The prescription of low-dose aspirin can significantly reduce the incidence of early onset preeclampsia and placental abruption in pregnancies determined to be at increased risk, reducing the burden on health care resources in the pandemic [30].

Although the COVID-19 pandemic restrictions may lead to decreased availability of some aspects of this preeclampsia screening, ASA guidelines such as provided by NICE and ACOG provide a useful template for preeclampsia prevention in persons at high risk (previous preeclampsia, multiple gestation, chronic hypertension, diabetes or renal disease) or medium risk (nulliparity, family history, age >35y, socioeconomic factors, previous low birthweight infant) [28]. These risk factors can be combined with serum biomarkers if available.

18. Pregnant people at risk for preeclampsia benefit from low-dose ASA initiated at or before 16 weeks gestational age. Assessment of risk factors, with or without added serum biomarkers or biophysical markers can assist in the reduction of the burden of preeclampsia and IUGR on care environments during COVID-19.

STI screening and treatment during the pandemic

Screening for asymptomatic sexually transmitted illnesses (STIs) that may impact the pregnancy or fetus is routinely performed during pregnancy. Continuing to screen for and treat these illnesses remains vital and should be considered an essential service even at times when the system is under strain [31]. It must be acknowledged that many sexual health clinics, testing and contact tracing programs are run by public health authorities whose resources have been strained by and/or diverted to COVID-19 related activities. This increases the importance that other maternity care providers ensure that screening is performed and positive results appropriately acted upon. Where possible, STI screening tests should be bundled with

other routine testing and care to minimize contact points with the health care system. Timing of testing should bear in mind that increased turnaround times for results may occur.

19. Routine screening for STIs in pregnancy including HIV, syphilis, hepatitis B, chlamydia and gonorrhea should continue. Resources for screening, testing, contact tracing, education and follow-up should continue to be considered essential services and be preserved during the pandemic

Screening for diabetes in pregnancy

Routine care in pregnancy includes both screening in the first trimester for pre-existing diabetes in pregnant individual at risk as well as screening for gestational diabetes at 24-28 weeks with an oral glucose tolerance test. In order to reduce SARS-coV2 transmission risk during testing, alternative testing strategies have been proposed [32].

Early pregnancy screening for overt/pre-existing diabetes is recommended for women at increased risk and is achieved through Hemoglobin A1C (HbA1c) or fasting glucose test [33]. When included with routine first trimester blood work, this testing increases neither the number of health-care contacts nor time of contact and therefore should continue as routine.

The use of an oral glucose tolerance test between 24-28 weeks has traditionally required the pregnant person to remain in the laboratory environment for 1-2 hours which may increase risk of transmission. Additionally, lab capacity and access may be decreased during the pandemic. An alternate strategy of a random glucose measurement along with an HbA1c has been proposed [32]. While reducing demand on lab resources and potential exposures for pregnant people, this strategy has a decreased sensitivity and will therefore miss many milder cases of gestational diabetes. Numerous alternatives to the 50g glucose drink provided in laboratory have been investigated but none sufficiently validated to clearly replace the OGTT [34]. Nonetheless, home administration of glucose load 1h prior to the scheduled laboratory appointment for a random glucose could be considered. Decisions of which screening strategy to adopt should be made based on maternal risk factors for diabetes, local lab capacity and local SARS-coV2 activity.

20. Early pregnancy screening for women at risk of pre-existing diabetes should continue unchanged. While it may result in decreased detection of mild disease, screening for gestational diabetes between 24-28 weeks may be modified by replacing the OGTT with a random glucose and HbA1c when local lab capacity and/or disease levels necessitate.

Provision of Ultrasound for Low Risk Pregnancies

During pandemic restrictions, access to pregnancy ultrasound may be limited due to reduced capacity in ultrasound clinics and/or the availability of ultrasonographers. Furthermore, given the close proximity of the pregnant person and the ultrasonographer, there is a need for PPE to which access may be limited. Ultrasound assessment during pregnancy remains important however to pregnancy care and management, including for:

- accurate dating of the pregnancy
- assessment of fetal nuchal translucency between 11-14 weeks gestation
- to diagnose fetal demise and trophoblastic disease

- to assess for routine fetal anatomy and detect fetal anomalies between 18-22 weeks gestation
- to facilitate counseling and management of pregnancy termination
- assessment of fetal well-being including fetal growth and assessment of amniotic fluid

21. Access should be preserved to at minimum the following ultrasound scans:

- a. First trimester ultrasound(s) for dating and nuchal translucency
- b. Second trimester fetal anatomic assessment
- c. Third trimester ultrasound when indicated
- d. Post-dates ultrasound when indicated

Additional Factors to Consider:

- New conditions may arise in low risk pregnancies which may require additional ultrasound scans and assessment.
- If NT is not available, alternative prenatal screening may be offered: <u>Prenatal Screening and</u> <u>Genetic Counseling.</u>
- For a person with confirmed or suspected COVID-19, it may be possible to delay ultrasound timing until the person is no longer infectious (i.e. 14 days from onset of symptoms and/or confirmed COVID-19 testing). For example, the second trimester anatomy could be deferred to 22 weeks if the person is diagnosed with COVID-19 at 19-20 weeks gestation.
- If a pregnancy ultrasound scan must be performed for a person with confirmed or suspected COVID-19, specific clinical protocols must be followed to protect those in contact with the person as well as appropriate cleaning of ultrasound equipment and the clinical environment.
- As support people's access to health care facilities is limited during the pandemic, ultrasound providers should consider allowing participation during a portion of the ultrasound visit by phone or through a virtual platform, or by providing a photograph of the scan for the pregnant person to take home.
- Pregnant people should receive education on fetal movement monitoring to reduce the likelihood of third trimester ultrasound scan.
- It is recognized that due to reduced access to pregnancy care and missed ultrasound appointments earlier in pregnancy, that access to third trimester ultrasound may become more important for the estimation of fetal weight and assessment of fetal well-being.
- For persons with mobility impairments or lack transportation to centres providing pregnancy ultrasound at key moments in early pregnancy, education on fetal movements and provision of additional ultrasound in the third trimester may be appropriate.
- It is suggested that standard cleaning protocols be used for all ultrasound equipment according to American Institute of Ultrasound in Medicine (AIUM).

Management of High-risk Pregnancies

The definition of a high pregnancy varies considerably. Generally, it is a pregnancy in which the risk of an adverse outcome to the pregnant person, fetus or neonate is increased. The features which render this pregnancy "high risk" may exist prior to pregnancy, may be virtue of physiologic characteristics (e.g. age, BMI), may directly linked to the pregnancy itself (e.g. multiple gestations) or to factors that develop during the pregnancy (e.g. gestational diabetes, intrauterine growth restriction). There is also the possibility that

a pregnancy is considered high risk as a result of the outcome of a previous birth (e.g. preterm birth, preeclampsia, birth by Caesarean birth). As many socio-economic and racial factors increase risk in pregnancy and exacerbate adverse pregnancy outcomes, providers and care environments must make an effort to address racial health care disparities and the under-recognition of health risks for racialized groups.

In general, each high-risk condition has a specific management protocol that has been developed, usually in conjunction with professional bodies such as the Society of Obstetrician and Gynecologists, the Association of Ontario Midwives and other professional organizations. While many of these guidelines and recommendations are based on evidence that is of low certainty (GRADE classification), they are used across the province to establish local and regional protocols for the management of these pregnancies.

While it is beyond the scope of this document to provide specific guidance on all conditions that confer risk in pregnancy, several guiding principles should inform the care of high-risk pregnancies during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Frequency and Form of Visits for High Risk Pregnancies

High risk pregnancies require greater levels of assessment and surveillance and, therefore in most cases it is inappropriate to restrict the frequency of visits. It is nonetheless recommended that care environments and providers should critically review their protocols and make adjustments based on clinical need as well as current COVID-19 specific guidance. For example, where guidelines recommend a range of intervals between visits (e.g. SOGC guidelines on management of twin pregnancies suggest a visit interval of 2-4 weeks) and where no other risks are identified, the number of visits can be reduced by adhering to the longer end of the time interval.

It may be possible to decrease the number of in-person assessments while still maintaining the same standard of care. In situations where direct examination of the pregnant individual is not necessary, virtual care may be used. As there is generally an increased number of investigations in high-risk pregnancies, clustering of investigations and assessments can reduce the number of contacts. If ultrasound measurements and blood testing can be done locally, virtual interpretation, care and counseling may assist in the care of pregnancies at risk while reducing both in-person contacts and the need for the pregnant person to travel for care.

In many settings multidisciplinary input is required in the management of high-risk pregnancies. In care environments that specifically serve high-risk pregnancies, pregnant individuals are frequently seen by a variety of care providers at a single visit. While these clinics are efficient by allowing the pregnant individual to have multidisciplinary input in a single visit, they are often high-volume clinics with long wait times which may create challenges for physical distancing and exposure reduction. A blended model of in-person assessment by one or a few members of the multidisciplinary team and virtual care by others can be effectively used in many settings as the physical examination is generally not necessary by each member of the team.

22. The care of high-risk pregnancies will, in essence, remain unchanged but contacts can be reduced by use of virtual visits, clustering of care and avoidance of duplication of assessments

Assessment of fetal well-being

The mainstay of assessing fetal well-being for high risk pregnancies includes ultrasound estimate of fetal growth, the biophysical profile, doppler flow measurements and the non-stress test. Assessment of fetal well-being should continue to be performed but steps can be taken to reduce the number of unnecessary assessments. Consistent use of standardized fetal growth charts is recommended to reduce investigations and referrals for suspected growth restriction.

The biophysical profile classically includes an ultrasound assessment of fetal well-being and a non-stress test. Performing both components increases the duration of the pregnant person's visit but both elements are not always necessary. When the BPP is normal, the NST is often unnecessary. Conversely an isolated determination of amniotic fluid volume (e.g. single deepest pocket) combined with a non-stress test has also been shown to reduce the amount of time taken for a fetal assessment without significantly reducing the ability to measure fetal wellbeing.

Special Tests

There exist a number of specific laboratory tests that can improve the accuracy of clinical assessment for pregnancy risks and complications. Access to these tests in both low- and high-risk care environments can reduce the number of consultations, transfers and hospital admissions at all times, which is particularly important during the pandemic. Conditions with specific tests that should be available to reduce unnecessary exposure during the pandemic include:

- Preterm rupture of membranes Diagnostic tests exist with a very high specificity for the presence of amniotic fluid. These more specific tests should be made available for use in place of less reliable tests.
- Preterm labour: The fetal fibronectin assay is a test with a very high specificity that can exclude the diagnosis of preterm labour when uterine contractions are suspected or present between 24-34 weeks gestation [7].
- Pre-eclampsia Randomized controlled data has shown that the ratio of soluble FMS-like tyrosine kinase 1 (sFlt-1) and placental growth factor (PIGF) (sFlt-1:PIGF) is a sensitive and specific marker for risk of preeclampsia [35]. Wider availability of commercially available tests for measurement of the SFlt-1:PIGF ratio would assist in more appropriate care and reduced referrals.
 - 23. Assessment of fetal well-being should continue to be performed but steps can be taken to reduce the number of unnecessary assessments through deliberate use of testing and/or special tests.

Perinatal Mood Disorders and Substance Use

Perinatal mood disorders are common and often under-recognized in pregnancy. The uncertainties created by the pandemic along with the impacts of social isolation, job loss and societal change will impact pregnant people significantly [36]. People with pre-existing mental health and substance use issues will simultaneously experience possible worsening in their conditions along with decreased access to services and support. For Indigenous communities, rates of prenatal and postpartum mood disorders are higher than the general population [37].

24. Pregnant and postpartum people, as well as those with pre-existing mental health conditions are amongst the most vulnerable during the COVID-19 pandemic. Health care providers should prioritize the care of this population during the pandemic.

Health care providers should increase their screening and monitoring of pregnant people for perinatal mood disorders and substance use during the pandemic [38]. While it is routine to enquire about mental health and substance use in pregnancy, the impact of the pandemic should prompt providers to be more vigilant than ever. Formal screening using tools such as the EPDS, PHQ-9 or GAD-7 should occur at intake and again in later pregnancy and providers should enquire regularly about coping, mood, and substance use (e.g. at every visit). Those experiencing perinatal mood disorders or substance use may require additional prenatal visits. While mental health care can lend itself to virtual care, special considerations and additional in-person visits may be warranted for those with psychosocial vulnerabilities. Providers should be conscious of historic harms to Indigenous populations as a result of mental health disorders (e.g. child apprehension) and apply principles of cultural safety when enquiring about and responding to perinatal mood disorders and substance use.

25. Providers should increase their awareness of and screening for mood disorders and substance use and adjust the frequency and format of visits to allow for both early detection and intervention.

When mood disorders and substance use are detected, pregnant people should have prompt access to resources and interventions. Changes in care delivery along with redeployment to pandemic related activities of staff typically working in perinatal mental health (e.g. public health nurses seconded to testing and tracing programs) has meant that many pregnant people have experienced decreased instead of increased access during the early portions of the pandemic. As in other areas of care, innovation and creativity is needed to ensure quality programming can be offered in altered formats such as virtual counselling and education as well as virtual group therapy.

26. Provision of perinatal mental health services should be considered an essential service and while format may need to be altered, these services should be continued and strengthened throughout the pandemic.

Where possible, mental health services should be delivered through virtual care, particularly where the condition is mild. Individual consideration should be given to face-to-face care when needed for those with more severe illness or where access to virtual care is limited. Care should be multifaceted and include education about COVID-19 as well as coping, self-care strategies, self-help, and the development of social support networks. Existing tools and programs (ref, see comments box) may be updated with COVID-19 specific information and access should be facilitated. Education in the prenatal period should include advice about managing and reducing the impact of maternal mental health disorders both in the immediate postpartum period and for the first year of the child's life. When medications are prescribed, access should be facilitated through such practices as longer prescription periods involving either expanded take-home practices (e.g. for methadone or buprenorphine treatment, sustained release antiseizure medicines, or neuroleptic depot with informed consent) or periodic delivery of medicines to the home [39].

27. Existing resources and techniques for supporting pregnant individuals with perinatal mood disorders and substance use can be modified to create formats that are accessible through virtual means or a reduced number of visits.

Substance use is of particular concern, as evidence to date demonstrates that the stressors brought on by the pandemic has increased substance use in both those with pre-existing use disorders and those without previous problematic use of substances including tobacco, alcohol, cannabis and illicit drugs [40] [41]. While guidance specific to both pregnancy and the COVID-19 pandemic does not yet exist, existing documents such as the SOGC Clinical Practice Guideline on Substance Use in Pregnancy can be supplemented by COVID-19 specific guidance targeted at the general population such as the COVID-19 Opioid Agonist Treatment Guidance for management of opioid agonist therapy with methadone and buprenorphine and the COVID-19 Alcohol Withdrawal Management Protocol [42] [43]

- 28. Given the likelihood of increased substance use and worsening of pre-existing substance use disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic, all pregnant people should be actively screened for alcohol, cannabis, tobacco, prescription and recreational drug use at multiple points during the pregnancy.
- 29. Pre-existing pregnancy specific guidelines on substance use in pregnancy should be supplemented by general COVID-19 substance use guidance.

Intimate Partner Violence

The UN has noted that "data shows that since the outbreak of COVID-19, reports of violence against women, and particularly domestic violence, have increased in several countries as security, health, and money worries create tensions and strains accentuated by the cramped and confined living conditions of lockdown." [44]. A government of Canada survey in spring 2020 revealed that "8% of Canadians reported that they were very or extremely concerned about the possibility of violence in the home. This percentage was higher for women (10%) than men (6%)." [45]. During periods of social distancing, lock-down and quarantine due to COVID-19, more victims are isolated with their abusers, removing times and opportunities to leave and seek help, exacerbating the patterns, frequency, and degree of abuse [46]. The provision of support for survivors of IPV, including shelters, have been deemed essential services in Ontario and these services have been maintained regardless of whether the province is in lock-down or phased recovery.

During prenatal visits, health care providers should follow their usual protocol, best practices, or guidelines for the identification of IPV, while being mindful of the increased prevalence of IPV during the COVID-19 pandemic. Health care providers should take the opportunity during prenatal visits to ask questions about lived experience at home and be alert to potential indicators (signs and symptoms, behavioural signs, and risk factors) of IPV and should ask questions about IPV when present. While COVID-19 specific guidance does not exist, the <u>VEGA Projects Family Violence Handbook</u>: Intimate Partner <u>Violence Section</u> represents an up-to-date resource which can guide response to disclosures of IPV [47]. Existing hospital based Sexual Assault and Domestic Violence Treatment Centres remain available and are essential services. Indigenous people should have access to culturally relevant support for IPV [48].

30. Due to the increased rates of Intimate Partner Violence during the pandemic, providers should remain vigilant through increased screening for domestic violence as well as maintain a heightened awareness of the signs and symptoms suggestive of IPV.

It is important to recognize that virtual care may both diminish pregnant individuals' ability to disclose that they are subject to domestic violence as well as increase the violence they suffer, as it uses means (e.g. cell phones) that can be tracked, traced and controlled by their abusers and they may have decreased access to safe conversations as the perpetrator may be simultaneously present in the home. In-person visits (especially when infection control dictates pregnant individuals attend without their partner) may represent better opportunities to screen for IPV and provide services to those who cannot access safely, or at all, through virtual/remote means.

31. Care providers should remain vigilant to the ways in which virtual/remote care may be difficult to safely access for survivors of IPV and in-person care should be used to provide safe alternatives when necessary.

Birth Planning and Counseling

Prenatal Education

Prenatal education has been shown to improve health outcomes and remains an important aspect of pregnancy care even though access to in-person prenatal education has been limited by pandemic restrictions. Most public health units in Ontario offer online courses which can be connected with through the <u>Ontario Prenatal Education Programs Directory</u> which also serves as a resource for prenatal education providers with evidenced based key messages that can be provided to pregnant people and their supports. Providers should also direct pregnant people towards evidenced based prenatal education resources such as <u>OMama</u>, <u>Pregnancy Info</u> and <u>Best Start</u>. Prenatal education programs will need to address the specific impacts of COVID-19 on pregnancy care and birth. Indigenous people can access information regarding Indigenous prenatal online classes at <u>the Native Youth Sexual Health Network</u>. Pregnant individuals may be seeking culturally specific prenatal care and education or education specific to the needs of a racialized or disabled person.

It is important to recognize that prenatal education includes planning for the postpartum and newborn period as well as preparation for parenting. In-person supports during the postpartum and newborn period have also been limited by the pandemic. As a result, formal prenatal education as well as information provided by care providers should include information about important postpartum and newborn topics such as breastfeeding and contraception.

32. Prenatal education can be offered during the pandemic through virtual means. Discussion on specific COVID-19 education should be incorporated into prenatal education and prenatal care.

Planning for Birth

The changes brought about by the pandemic, make explicit planning for many aspects of the birth essential. To address health disparities and work towards health equity in pregnancy care, providers should, where possible, connect the pregnant individual with a provider or group that can meet their culturally-specific needs.

The location of the birth, including home and birth centre, depends on the preferred choice of the pregnant person and the medical needs for both the pregnant person and the infant. Considerations for planning an out of hospital birth include appropriate risk screening with the midwife, access to adequate PPE and other infection prevention and control supplies, and timely local access to emergency transport when indicated [49]. Pregnant people with symptomatic confirmed or suspected COVID-19 are recommended to labour and give birth in hospital [49]. This recommendation is in light of the challenges associated with ensuring appropriate PPE in the home setting as well as literature reporting increased rates of intrapartum abnormal fetal health surveillance [12].

Health care providers should advise the pregnant individual on how to self-isolate in order to reduce symptomatic infections at the time of birth, recognizing that this may not be possible for all individuals [50]. For individuals with a scheduled birth (e.g. Caesarean birth, scheduled induction of labour) self-isolation should be considered 14 days prior to the anticipated date of birth. All pregnant people and support people may consider self-isolating at term, although this may be difficult to apply given the unpredictability of birth. Pregnant people may consider having a second support person who is self-isolating and ready to attend the birth in the event that their primary support person becomes ill.

33. All pregnant individuals should explicitly plan for birth keeping in mind the impacts of COVID-19 on their care and care environments.

Induction of Labour (IOL)

Timing and indications for IOL can be achieved through shared decision making with the pregnant person and their provider. IOL may be an important element of the birth plan and COVID-19 hospital protocols may influence its scheduling. More information on this topic can be found in <u>Maternal Newborn COVID-19</u> General Guidelines published by the Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health (PCMCH).

Birth after Caesarean Section

There is no evidence to guide clinicians on how to counsel pregnant individuals seeking Trial of Labour After Caesarean Section (TOLAC) during COVID-19. It is recognized that special attention should be taken into consideration by the interprofessional team and the pregnant individual including the indication for the initial Caesarean section and the history of previous vaginal births [51]. The key concern in management of the TOLAC candidate is the desire to avoid an emergency Caesarean birth requiring a general anesthetic. The factors should be acknowledged and discussed as part of routine shared decision making. The risks and benefits to both the pregnant individual and the fetus should be discussed. The impact of COVID-19 on our health care system may influence the individual's decision about mode and timing of birth.

Birth Planning for High-risk Pregnancies

Birth planning for high risk pregnancies should not change during the COVID-19 pandemic. Each institution should review their policies, protocols and procedures and decide where flexibility could be applied [12]. Planning for high risk pregnancy and birth, may require a transfer of car; planning for transfer to a different care environment or provider should be done in a culturally sensitive manner, taking into account geographical distances.

34. Indications and options for induction of labour, TOLAC and highrisk pregnancies are unchanged by the pandemic. However, it should be acknowledged that the impacts of the pandemic may influence both the care environment and the pregnant person's preferences; shared decision making should continue with increased attention to these factors.

Workplace Issues

Health Care Providers are routinely called upon to advise on the safety of work during pregnancy and must be able to address questions and anxieties about working during the pandemic. Current data does not suggest an increased risk of severe disease from COVID-19 in healthy pregnant people compared to non-pregnant reproductive-aged people or women. There is no evidence that the immune modulations of pregnancy affect the rate or severity of COVID-19 infection. Normal pregnancy, alone, is not a risk factor for poor prognosis. Therefore, SOGC states that pregnant workers can continue to work during the pandemic taking into consideration work-related risk, individual risk (comorbidities) and local disease activity. Pregnancy related comorbidities such as gestational diabetes and gestational hypertension should be considered risk factors for more severe disease [52]. Within their role as health care advisors, HCW can recommend accommodations or absence from work for pregnant workers in situations where work-related exposure is substantive or individual risk for COVID-19 related morbidity is high. While implementing disease reducing activities such as screening, physical distancing, hand hygiene and adequate PPE are the responsibility of the workplace, accommodation recommendations may reflect the importance of these measures for all pregnant workers but especially those at increased risk. When making recommendations about workplace absences or accommodations due to COVID-19 risk, health care providers must be cognizant that the financial impacts may extend beyond the absence in pregnancy as it may negatively impact access to parental leave financial support. This may lead pregnant people to choose to remain in a workplace in which they do not feel safe

35. Guidance suggests that pregnant people can continue to work during the pandemic taking into consideration work related risk, individual risk and local disease activity. HCW should continue to recommend appropriate workplace accommodations when risk is considered high.

Pregnant health care workers represent a group that may be at higher risk of occupational exposure. While, the SOGC guidance provides the same advice for all workers, guidance for pregnant health care providers varies across the world. The Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (RANZCOG) and the Royal College of Obstetricians & Gynaecologists (RCOG) have

suggested that pregnant healthcare providers be allocated to duties that have a reduced exposure to individuals with, or suspected COVID-19. While exclusion from the workplace is not necessary for pregnant health care workers, recommendations may include reassignment to duties with lower exposure risk. All pregnant health care workers who may require an N95 mask should be fit tested in the pregnancy, particularly if weight gain has been significant.

36. HCP can advise pregnant health care workers that they may continue to work in clinical roles with proper infection control procedures and consideration of assignment to lower risk care environments.

Testing for COVID-19 in the Pregnant Population

The clinical effects of COVID-19 in pregnancy are still not fully understood. Although some studies have documented adverse outcomes for pregnant persons, this has not been reproduced in other large nation-wide studies [53]. The knowledge in this area is evolving and will be better informed once more prospective studies are conducted and reported.

The general approach to COVID-19 screening and testing of pregnant individuals is similar to that for others seen in a similar healthcare settings, whether it be in the community or the hospital.

Testing of Symptomatic Individuals

When entering healthcare settings, all pregnant individuals should be screened for symptoms compatible with COVID-19 prior to every appointment or on arrival to the healthcare setting. Symptomatic pregnant people should be tested for COVID-19, as is recommended for all persons with compatible symptoms.

Whenever pregnant persons are reviewed by non-obstetric healthcare providers, (e.g. emergency department, assessment centre or community office staff) and determined to have symptoms compatible with COVID-19, it is imperative that appropriate notification is made to the obstetric care team so appropriate follow up can be arranged. The obstetric care team should also be involved as soon as possible if admission is required due to a COVID-19 compatible illness, or there are any obstetric concerns at the time of the review.

Pregnant individuals who are in labour with symptoms associated with COVID-19 should have laboratory testing expedited to facilitate care with the most information possible available to the healthcare team. To facilitate expedited testing for patients in labour, the laboratory should be contacted in advance of the specimen being submitted so appropriate prioritization can be organized. The laboratory requisition should also clearly state that the individual is pregnant and in labour. Testing of pregnant or postpartum people requiring inter-facility transfer should be similarly prioritized, particularly where negative testing is a prerequisite of transfer. Pregnant people transferred between facilities should be tested on admission to the destination facility, including when transferred from one hospital to another. However, individuals who have previously tested positive for COVID-19 and have since recovered do not need to be tested prior to or after transfer between facilities, unless there has been a new high risk exposure and symptoms [54]. Due to the potential implications for maternal care and the wellbeing of the fetus and newborn, pregnant persons should be a priority group for access to COVID-19 laboratory testing should resources be limited.

37. Pregnant people should be screened and tested as per guidelines for the general population and should be considered a priority population if access to testing is limited. Testing should be expedited for labouring pregnant individuals and when a prerequisite of transfer to another facility.

Pre-admission Testing and Testing of Asymptomatic Individuals

Currently routine preadmission testing is not recommended for pregnant individuals as a select group. In accordance with current Ministry of Health guidelines, the approach to screening prior to operative procedures should be dictated by the local prevalence of COVID-19 in the community where the hospital is situated. Testing prior to a surgical procedure is not required in areas where community transmission is low. When testing is indicated prior to a surgical procedure during pregnancy, it should be conducted 24-48 hours prior to the procedure date.

If a pregnant person is confirmed to have COVID-19, they can be cleared from isolation using a time based approach once 14 days has passed from the time of the positive test, as outlined in the Ministry of Health document: <u>Management of Cases and Contacts of COVID-19 in Ontario</u>. They do not usually require repeat laboratory testing for clearance. It is also recommended to avoid routinely re-test a previously positive person for a 90 day period due to the possibility of prolonged RNA shedding which is not of clinical relevance. However, clinical discretion should be used to consider re-testing if new onset of symptoms occur within 90 days after clearance.

38. Policies on pre-admission and pre-surgical testing as well as disease clearance should apply to pregnant people in the same way that they do to the general population

Surveillance of COVID-19 Positive Pregnancies

The Better Outcomes Registry & Network (BORN) is Ontario's prescribed registry for maternal-newborn health and collects and uses data to facilitate and improve care. Limited evidence exists on impacts and management of COVID-19 in pregnancy and the early newborn period. BORN is collecting data to support care providers, hospitals, midwifery practice groups, families and policy makers in learning about the impact of COVID-19 in pregnancy. BORN Ontario has completed the <u>first perinatal surveillance report</u> on COVID-19 and pregnancy in Ontario. To date, many, but not all of the birthing hospitals in Ontario have agreed to participate in this important data collection strategy. Ongoing BORN reporting will include linkage with the BORN Information System which will allow us to learn more about risk factors and outcomes for both pregnant person and neonate. Providers, hospitals and groups are encouraged to participate in ongoing data collection through BORN.

39. Data collection is urgently needed to provide credible information to facilitate and improve care and to help guide decision making at a provincial level. Hospitals and midwifery practice groups are encouraged to contribute to the data collection for pregnant people with suspected or confirmed COVID-19 through BORN Ontario. Where data is not able to be collected through BORN (e.g. Indigenous Midwifery Programs), interim data collection should be implemented without delay.

Section B. Care of the COVID-19 suspected or positive pregnant person

Pregnant people with suspected or confirmed COVID-19 will continue to require antenatal care, physical assessment and investigations. When possible, it is preferable to defer care until the person is deemed cleared through resolution of symptoms and a period of self-isolation and/or negative testing. If in-person assessment of COVID-19 positive or suspected people is required, is ideal for the provider assessment and any necessary investigations be performed at the same visit to avoid multiple exposures. Emerging data on pregnancy course, complications, and outcomes for pregnant people with COVID-19 suggest a probable need for regular maternal and fetal assessment, thus increased surveillance and encounters may be necessary [55] [56]. This may include additional virtual or in-patient visits for pregnant people, and increased fetal ultrasound to assess fetal growth and well-being.

- 40. Pregnancy care may be deferred until the pregnant person with COVID-19 is no longer infectious, provided it is safe to do so.
- 41. If possible, provision of pregnancy care including maternal and fetal assessments, as well as ultrasound, can be provided at the same visit to minimize multiple exposures to people and care environments.
- 42. While the impact of infection with COVID-19 during pregnancy is still unknown, increased surveillance for both the pregnant person and the fetus are warranted for the remainder of the pregnancy.

Use of Droplet-Contact PPE

The predominant mode of <u>transmission of COVID-19</u> is through respiratory droplets during close, unprotected contact. As such, Droplet and Contact Precautions are recommended for the care of individuals with suspected or confirmed COVID-19.

43. Droplet and Contact precautions are recommended for all health care providers during the care of pregnant people with suspected or confirmed COVID-19.

It is recognized that differing policies may apply to those with suspected or confirmed COVID-19 than to asymptomatic persons. Nonetheless, pregnancy care is essential care and COVID-19 suspected and positive people must not be denied access to necessary care based on their COVID-19 status. All care providers and care environments must have access to the necessary PPE to provide this care.

Support People for Pregnant Persons with Suspected or Confirmed COVID-19 Presenting for Pregnancy Care

Guidance of the presence of support people during prenatal care (<u>Involvement of Support People in</u> <u>Pregnancy Care</u>) are aimed primarily at asymptomatic people. The increased precautions and PPE required for suspected and COVD-19 pregnant people mean in order to reduce the number of people in care environments, waiting areas and clinical spaces, it is recommended that generally only the pregnant person is present for the visit. Additionally, the support person is typically an exposed person also at risk of transmitting COVID-19. A support person may join by phone or virtually when appropriate. In exceptional circumstances, a support person may be permitted to join a visit in person with advance planning and appropriate precautions taken to protect all involved.

Care Environment

In populations where there are very few pregnant persons with suspected or confirmed COVID-19, essential pregnancy care may be incorporated into existing care environments with appropriate planning and modification.

Settings where there are many pregnant individuals with suspected or confirmed COVID-19, it may be necessary to create a dedicated clinic environment and team to provide care. The dedicated clinic environment may be a separate area of the clinic space that is accessible with a dedicated entrance and/or elevator, a clinical area that is repurposed for the care of COVID-19 positive individuals or a dedicated area within the health care environment. Ideally the clinical space will have all the needed equipment for pregnancy care and, if required, investigations such as ultrasound could be performed in the same space. Booking and timing of visits is important to minimize contact and waiting times. If volume of visits is high, it may be necessary for the care team to have additional support such as a patient navigator to ensure safety procedures are followed consistently.

Figure 1: Provision of Algorithm for Confirmed COVID-19 Pregnant Individual

Pregnant person given instructions outlining appointment process including meeting location and how to don mask

Pregnant person follow Public Health guidelines for public travel to care environment

Care providers follow PPE protocols and don appropriate PPE and meets pregnant person Pregnant person arrives at meeting location and is escorted to visit room Pregnant person dons mask and performs hand hygiene

Care providers ensure there is a designated restroom for pregnant person that has appropriate signage

Care provider brings pregnant person to the visit room and places droplet contact sign on door Visit is conducted with electronic charting in the visit room Paper chart to be left outside the room to avoid contamination

After visit is completed, pregnant person provided with information regarding next visit before leaving visit room Care provider reminds pregnant person to perform hand hygiene and guides patient to the exit

Following visit, care provider places a sign on the door to prevent others from entering visit room Care provider doffs all PPE inside the room except mask in order to escort pregnant person to the exit

Care provider alerts sanitation team to perform terminal cleaning twice of the visit room, restroom and equipment

44. Dedicated care environments for care of COVID-19 positive pregnant people are suggested to minimize exposure of individuals and clinical spaces.

When assessing COVID-19 suspected or positive pregnant people, providers should not only provide pregnancy specific care but also assess the severity of illness. Emergent assessment and possible hospital admission should be considered in the following situations:

• Shortness of breath (unable to walk across room, speak full sentence)

- Cough with blood
- Chest pain
- Dehydration
- Decreased level of consciousness
- Oxygen saturation < 94%
- Chest x-ray consistent with pneumonia (e.g. ground glass opacities)

As more information emerges regarding unusual presentations of COVID-19, health care providers should be aware that thromboembolic events may be a presentation of the disease, keeping in mind that pregnancy is itself considered a hyper-coagulable state. COVID-19 may influence clinical decision making on prophylaxis for thromboembolic disease in pregnancy [57].

45. Symptoms of COVID-19 in a pregnant person may require in hospital assessment and possible in-patient admission.

Stress and Stigma with COVID-19

Pregnant people affected by COVID-19 may have many challenges at home including the need for general social distancing, self-isolation, and caring for family members who are also COVID-19 positive. There is also stress associated with the potential impact of the COVID-19 viral infection on the developing fetus and pregnancy course. Due to prolonged home isolation, some pregnant individuals may have faced issues with intimate partner violence (see section Intimate Partner Violence), food insecurity, wage insecurity, and difficulty with access to medical services due to ability, lack of transport or other concerns. People with COVID-19 may experience feelings of shame and face discrimination in their community as a result of the infection. Providers should use prenatal encounters to screen for and identify mental health concerns, anxiety and depression, as well exacerbation of pre-existing maternal mental health conditions (see Section Perinatal Mood Disorders and Substance Abuse).

Section C. Care Environment Considerations during the Pandemic

Infection Control and PPE

Outpatient settings that will be providing care to individuals that may have suspect or confirmed COVID-19 should be equipped with the personal protective equipment required to manage Droplet and Contact Precautions. This includes gowns, gloves, surgical / procedure masks, and eye protection (either goggles or face shield). N95 respirators are also required if aerosol generating medical procedures are anticipated or planned to be performed. Prior to every interaction, healthcare workers must conduct a point-of-care risk assessment to determine the level of precautions required. In addition, information on personal protective equipment can be found on the Public Health Ontario website under <u>IPAC Recommendations</u> for Use of Personal Protective Equipment for Care of Individuals with Suspect or Confirmed COVID-19.

A summary of required healthcare worker precautions for various outpatient clinic interactions are included in the Occupational Health and Safety section of the Ministry of Health <u>Guidance for Primary</u> <u>Care Providers in a Community Setting</u>.

Screening

Both active and passive screening strategies should be used in the outpatient setting, according to <u>COVID-</u><u>19 Patient Screening Guidance Document</u>.

Active Screening

Pre-screening prior to arrival in outpatient settings is a preferred strategy to identify symptomatic pregnant people or those with recent exposure. Individuals with symptoms compatible with COVID-19 should be referred to an assessment center, clinic or hospital, as appropriate for testing. If possible, those with recent exposure or symptoms of COVID-19 should have their outpatient appointment deferred or completed virtually until outside of the incubation period or symptoms resolve and a test is negative, respectively. For pregnant people that require in-person assessment, the outpatient setting should only complete the assessment if they are able to follow Droplet and Contact precautions. Arrangements should be made so that the individual can be identified, masked and transferred to a single-occupancy room as quickly as possible on arrival.

Pre-screening should not replace on site screening. All pregnant people (and accompanying individuals if applicable) should be screened for signs and symptoms compatible with COVID-19 and any exposures to COVID-19 on arrival at the healthcare setting. The staff conducting the screening should be protected by either a physical barrier (e.g. plexiglass), physical distancing (at least a 2-metre distance) or personal protective equipment (gloves, isolation gown, a surgical/procedure mask and eye protection). Individuals identified as having symptoms of COVID-19 or exposure in the preceding 14 days, should be asked to wear a surgical mask, if tolerated, and immediately transferred to a single-occupancy room.

Screening should be done in accordance with the Ministry of Health <u>COVID-19 Reference Document for</u> <u>Symptoms</u>.

Passive Screening

Signage should be posted at the entry points to the office/clinic and at the reception desk. This signage should direct individuals with symptoms to perform hand hygiene, put on a surgical/procedure mask and identify themselves to reception.

Access to COVID-19 Assessment Centre/ Testing

When screening reveals a pregnant person with symptoms compatible with COVID-19, testing should be offered whenever possible. Outpatient settings should be aware of the local testing locations and protocols to provide instruction to those who require testing. Testing options may include assessment centers, clinics and hospitals. Instructions should be provided to ensure safe arrangements are in place for travel to the testing facility and safe procedures are followed on arrival. This includes wearing a surgical/procedure mask and not taking public transit during travel and performing hand hygiene, wearing a surgical/mask and self-identification upon arrival at the testing facility.

Modifications to Usual Visit and Frequency

Routine Pregnancy Assessment Schedule

Throughout the pandemic, visits form and frequency in all areas of care have been made in order to reduce exposing both care providers and healthy pregnant individuals to the SARS coV2 virus. Based on

the WHO recommendation of a minimum of 8 prenatal visits per pregnancy, alternate visit schedules have been proposed [58]. Some visits can be done virtually to limit the time of in-person exposure, particularly early in the pregnancy although in person assessments cannot be completely avoided. Covering all necessary information as well as adding COVID-19 specific information into a modified schedule may require additional time, particularly during virtual appointments. There is no evidence on the optimal length of an in-person visit to minimize risk of exposure while providing appropriate client care but efforts should be made to limit the length of the visit.

The following is proposed as a minimum number of visits during pregnancy. It should be noted that due to the amount of education required, when the number of visits is reduced they may need to be longer to ensure all essential care is provided. When local disease activity is low and good infection control practices are in place, routine frequency of care remains appropriate, especially when virtual care is included. High risk pregnancies should include an individualized plan of care to determine the schedule of visits.

Recommended Minimum Visit Schedule

- Contact 1: Before 12 weeks virtual or in-person
- Contact 2: 16 to 20 weeks virtual or in-person. Recommendation in person if first visit not done in person.
- Contact 3: 25 to 26 weeks virtual visit recommended
- Contact 4: 28 weeks virtual or in-person
- Contact 5: 31 to 32 weeks in-person if 28-week visit virtual
- Contact 6: 34 to 36 weeks in-person
- Contact 7: 38 weeks in-person
- Contact 8: 40 weeks in-person
- As needed return for monitoring or discussion re: induction at 41 weeks if not given birth.

46. For most pregnancies, a minimum of 8 antenatal appointments, with a combination of virtual and in-person care can be adopted during the pandemic.

Clustering of Testing/Visits to Minimize Exposure

When possible testing should be clustered to limit the number of exposures. For instance, a single ultrasound done after 11 weeks can serve as a dating and nuchal translucency ultrasound. Additionally, trimester specific, laboratory testing can be grouped at the same time (e.g. prenatal blood work with (eFTS), gestational diabetes screening with type and screen in preparation for Rh immune globulin). When facilities such as clinic, lab and ultrasound are co-located, scheduling investigations and assessments at the same time will reduce the number of visits and possibly overall exposure.

47. Investigations including lab and ultrasound should be clustered where possible to minimize contacts with the health care system

Alternatives to In-person Visits

Virtual care in the form of phone or video visits allow providers to provide assessment and education without exposure risk. Provincial and national professional organizations have created excellent resources for their members on the issues unique to providing virtual care such as the Virtual Care Playbook [59],

and the Virtual visit guide for midwives [60]. Providers must consider issues such as security of the platforms they are using, obtaining consent to provider virtual care and appropriate documentation requirements. As well, it should be ensured that pregnant people are in an appropriate, safe and confidential space for the assessment.

48. Virtual care may replace some in-person in a blended model of care following guidance from professional organizations to ensure safety.

Technology Access and Equity

While the COVID-19 pandemic has necessitated the rapid adoption of virtual care, it must be recognized that not all pregnant individuals have the means to participate equally in virtual care platforms. While the majority of Ontarians have smartphones, not all may have access to sufficient data plans or high quality WiFi for a video call or enough voice minutes on their phone plan for telephone visits. As well for some, cultural barriers may exist to accessing virtual care. Health care providers may need to adapt the schedule of virtual and in-person visits depending on the ability of the pregnant individual to participate in virtual care. Lack of access to virtual care must not inadvertently intensify health disparities based on social determinants of health such as poverty, homelessness or cultural identity. In some rural and remote locations, access to adequate broadband internet may impact the ability to make use of virtual video visits and may necessitate more reliance on telephone-based virtual care. Efforts must be made to ensure adequate length and quality of calls [62].

Other groups, such as Deaf/deaf/hard of hearing individuals and those who require language interpretation, may be disadvantaged by virtual care unless accommodations are made for their needs. This may require the use of text-based platforms for the Deaf/deaf/hard of hearing and the use of platforms that allow for three-way audio or video calls for those who require language interpretation, including ASL.

49. Health care providers should assess the pregnant person's needs, means and ability to participate in virtual care and provide accommodations as needed. No pregnant person should be denied appropriate pregnancy care based on their inability to access technology.

Lack of Access to Care, Late to Care

Pre-existing barriers to accessing prenatal care have been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic. Marginalized groups (including but not limited to Black, Indigenous, racialized, newcomer, differently abled, refugee, 2SLGBTQ, homeless, incarcerated, sex workers, people with addictions, and people with low socio-economic status) not only are at higher risk of poorer perinatal outcomes generally, but are more vulnerable to the impacts of the pandemic such as precarious employment and social isolation and are also at higher risk of contracting COVID-19.

Ontario made universal health care accessible to people without OHIP and removed the three month waiting period for OHIP as an emergency measure during the pandemic, which were important steps to

ensure that those without health insurance have access to care, including prenatal care. Still, many social determinants of health create barriers to timely access to prenatal care.

During the pandemic, existing inequities can be amplified [63], meaning health care providers must be keenly aware of the disproportionate health impacts of the pandemic on populations who already carry a higher burden of perinatal morbidity and mortality. Awareness of these issues (and increased availability and adoption of cultural-safety and anti-racism/implicit bias training) must be a priority for health care providers to understand these underlying forces in health inequity. Modifications of the care schedule, method of care (virtual or in-person), length of visits and outreach (follow up for missed appointments) to pregnant individuals must be made when taking these barriers to care into consideration. Efforts to make the care environment a safe space for those who have experienced healthcare-related trauma will improve access to prenatal care. Indigenous people often come late into care due to fear because of prior experiences of racism in the healthcare providers calling child protection, often resulting in infant apprehensions. Understanding and having compassion for the underlying layers of trauma is something all health care providers need to encompass in their care.

50. Health care providers must understand systemic barriers to accessing care and the disproportionate health impacts of the pandemic on populations who already carry a higher burden of perinatal morbidity and mortality. Providers must make efforts to create safe spaces and modifications to care for those facing barriers.

Fear of Accessing Care

Some pregnant individuals may be reluctant to access in-person scheduled and acute care based on fear of exposure to COVID-19. Health care providers, while being sensitive to these fears and providing access to resources for stress and anxiety should provide reassurance about the safety measures in place in the care environment and the importance of in-person assessments to ensure the well-being of the pregnant individual and the fetus [64]. Assessments such as monitoring blood pressure, ensuring normal fetal growth, and receiving recommended vaccines are essential to the provision of prenatal care that leads to improved perinatal and neonatal outcomes [65]. Additionally, pregnant individuals who are symptomatic for COVID-19 should be reassured about the safety of testing centres and encouraged to access testing when indicated. Fear should not be a deterrent to presenting at a testing centre. Indigenous people often fear accessing care due to prior experiences of racism in the health care system. COVID-19 adds an additional layer to that fear.

51. Health care providers should be aware of the impact of fear on accessing prenatal care, including COVID-19 testing, and provide reassurance, guidance and resources to minimize this impact.

Rural and Remote Considerations

The realities of pregnancy and birth in rural and remote communities mean that rural pregnant people have reduced access to care and experience the cultural, financial and emotional burdens of travel for care. These stressors are amplified by the realities of the COVID-19 pandemic and all efforts must be made

to ensure that pregnant individuals and their supports living in rural and remote communities have equitable access to quality prenatal care in face of changes in our patterns of care [66].

As a result of COVID-19 related restrictions, pregnant people in rural and remote communities have had decreased access to routine testing. This is particularly true in fly-in northern communities. Flights and other forms of travel have diminished resulting in tests cancelled due to delays from collection to arrival at laboratories. As well, some testing (e.g. ultrasound) was provided by visiting providers who are no longer able to visit remote communities due to travel restrictions and isolation practices. In some instances, point of care testing may replace formal laboratory samples. For example, a POC glucose measurement can be done at the same time as the lab draw for gestational diabetes screening.

In rural and remote communities, decreased access to testing and increased turnaround times will result in a longer time between testing and clearance. As a result, pregnant individuals may experience longer periods of isolation even when able to remain in their home community. Increased virtual care and/or provider access to PPE may be required as a result. Rapid and point of care testing, as they become more widely available, have the potential to reduce this impact.

52. In rural and remote communities, access to essential prenatal testing and diagnostics must be preserved. Where feasible, point of care testing should be made available and test timing should take into account transit times to urban laboratories.

The provision of prenatal care through virtual means may benefit rural individuals by reducing their need to travel for in-person visits. As well, where pregnant people must leave their home community for birth, the expansion of virtual care may allow them to meet and form a relationship with their care team in the distant community earlier in the pregnancy, rather than only at term. Providers must we aware, however, that virtual care is difficult to apply in many rural communities due to poor access to reliable, high speed internet services and limited access to technology Health care systems should be innovative and flexible in their support of virtual care (e.g. access to nursing station technology for virtual visits with urban providers).

53. Virtual care has the potential to improve access to prenatal care for rural and remote pregnant individuals but providers must be aware of issues of access to and quality of technology in rural communities

While virtual care can decrease the need for pregnant people to leave their home communities, in person care will still be required. The limitations on travel and resulting reduction in visiting care providers has highlighted the need to strengthen the prenatal care skill set of local providers. Efforts should be made to support health care providers located in rural and remote communities by providing the training, resources and regulatory ability to fill the gaps in care left in human health resources by pandemic restrictions.

To date, rural communities in Ontario have had much lower rates of COVID-19 infection. As a result, those who are required to travel for prenatal care, investigations and birth will experience anxiety about contracting the virus during the course of that care. Protections should be in place and education and

reassurance provided such that essential care is not avoided. Pregnant people traveling from one community to another may experience periods of mandated isolation either when transferred out or upon returning to their home community (or both) as part of efforts to control spread of the virus. This may have significant impacts on not only the person in isolation but also their family and their entire community. Given the frequency of visits and testing during the course of routine prenatal care, a period of 14 day isolation following each visit or test could result in a pregnant person being in isolation for the majority of the pregnancy. This will inevitably lead to the choice to forgo care and/or defy isolation requirements.

- 54. Where possible, care should be provided in a pregnant person's home community. Where travel for care is necessary, visits and testing should be bundled in such a way as to minimize travel and post-travel periods of self-isolation/quarantine.
- 55. When pregnant people are required to travel in and out of their home community for prenatal care and birth, isolation and quarantine policies should balance the needs of the community and the impact on the individual and their supports. Anxieties around risk of contracting the virus must be balanced against the necessity of the care being accessed in other communities and safeguards put in place.

Pregnant individuals in remote communities, especially those living in First Nation communities, may not have the options of applying recommendations on reducing disease transmission. For instance, they may not have reliable access to clean water for hand washing or may live in housing that is too crowded to allow for physical distancing. This will be especially true for COVID-19 positive or suspect people required to strictly self-isolate. When providing care to pregnant people in remote communities, providers should enquire directly about access to clean water and physical spaces that allow for isolation. Where they do not have necessary access, health care providers should work with local supports (e.g. hospitals, band councils, municipalities) to secure access to hand sanitizers, masks, and other needed resources.

56. During pregnancy care, providers should enquire directly about access to resources for transmission prevention including safe housing and clean water.

Evacuation for Birth

Pregnant people who must leave their home community to give birth already carry a significant burden of isolation and displacement around the time of birth. During the pandemic this burden has increased due to restrictions on support people as well as mandated periods of self-isolation. The stress and anxiety caused by this increased uncertainty should be addressed through increased screening/direct questioning, education and improved access to support, both formal and informal. The financial burden of travel for care has been amplified as a result of pandemic restrictions. While some financial support may be available, it is generally not sufficient to cover costs and not all rural and northern pregnant individuals have access to these financial supports. When prolonged periods of self-isolation are added to the time required to travel for care, costs mount considerably. As well, northerners often rely on informal supports such as staying with friends and family in urban communities. At the same time as these options become unavailable due to lock-down and phased recovery, options for food and housing such as hotels and restaurants have become less available.

The majority of pregnant people who face evacuation for birth (i.e. who must leave their home community at term and remain in a distant community until birth) are Indigenous people leading to greater burdens and inequities to this already disadvantaged population. Policies and practices around evacuation for birth must be created in a culturally safe manner supported by existing educational programs around culturally safe care [67].

- 57. Increased planning for and education around resources in the planned location of birth will be needed during times of lock-down and phased recovery. Providers should be aware of and explicitly address the emotional and financial costs of evacuation for birth.
- 58. Policies and practices around evacuation for birth must recognize that disproportionate burden carried by Indigenous communities and must be created in a culturally safe manner.

Rural hospitals and care providers may feel less equipped to deal with pregnant people who are COVID-19 suspect or positive due to restrictions provided by the physical environment or due to real or perceived lack of knowledge. In order to reduce spread of COVID-19 and minimize the impact on pregnant individuals, inter-facility transfers should be avoided, where possible. While COVID-19 alone should not be an indication for transfer [7], rural providers requesting transfer for COVID-19 positive or suspect pregnant individuals should be respected. Where transfer is not deemed necessary, virtual support and education for the rural providers should be provided by expert teams in referral centres. Existing referral systems do not empower midwives and other non-physician providers to facilitate necessary transfer. Midwives should be made part of the referral system so that seamless care can be provided for the pregnant person without adding additional burden to the provider.

59. All rural care providers and environments should be supported in providing care to COVID-19 suspected or positive pregnant people with increased virtual support and education and transfer when appropriate.

Care in Home and Non-clinical Settings

Efforts should be made to minimize non-essential visits which may include the reduction or elimination of planned antenatal visits in the pregnant person's home or in other non-clinical environments (shelters, hotels, public spaces). In some cases, these visits may be deemed necessary in the provision of prenatal care. This may be particularly important for those who would not otherwise access care. In these cases, efforts must be made for all members of the household or other non-clinical environment to be screened in advance of the visit for symptoms of COVID-19 and to limit the number of people present during the visit [49]. All members of the household or non-clinical environment who are able to wear masks are expected to do so and should be informed of this expectation prior to visit. The provider must ensure access to adequate PPE and hand hygiene for themselves and appropriate cleaning supplies for surfaces and equipment for the visit. When traveling between care environments, providers must have sufficient PPE to properly doff and don between environments.

60. Visits outside of the clinical care environment should be kept to a minimum while recognizing these visits may be necessary in certain situations. Adequate PPE for HCPs, pregnant individuals and their support people and strict IPAC practices must be used to make visits in non-clinical environments as safe as possible.

Section D. Provider Considerations

Communication During and About the Pandemic

The COVID-19 pandemic has brought about a significant and constantly evolving change in all pregnancy care environments. For many pregnant people, the uncertainty about what to expect during pregnancy visits and at the time of birth has resulted in increased anxiety. It is important that information about any changes be clearly communicated to pregnant people and they be made aware of sources of up-to- date information. Providers and care environments are encouraged to use a variety of means to share this information such as in-person communication, conversations during virtual visits, signage, written materials, clinic and hospital websites and social media.

Communication with pregnant people should include discussion of ways in which the form and frequency of visits may have changed. It is also important to educate pregnant individuals about issues of security and confidentiality when using virtual platforms. Provincial and national organizations have created resources that can guide these communications as well as provide sample language: <u>Virtual Care Tools by</u> <u>OntarioMD and the Ontario Medical Association</u>.

Pregnant people will have many questions about the potential impact of COVID-19 on their health, the health of their baby, their birth experience and the safety of things such as workplaces and childcare for other children. Health care providers should use a variety of means to share information on these topics including the sharing of websites and resources created for this purpose [68].

Changes to the care environment may have unintended impacts on communication between providers and pregnant people. Clear and empathetic communication is a priority even when care is provided through virtual means or with PPE. Information should be available in community languages other than English and in visual or easy-to-understand formats as far as possible. Providers should remain cognizant of the ways in which PPE impacts non-verbal communication as well its impact on communities such as the deaf/Deaf/hard of hearing.

- 61. Health care providers and care environments should communicate with pregnant people about changes to care as well as provide information about COVID-19 in pregnancy. They are encouraged to do this through a variety of means including websites and social media.
- 62. Clear and empathetic communication is a priority. Providers should be aware of the ways in which virtual care and PPE may impact communication.

Sharing of information with pregnant people and their care providers is essential to reduce unnecessary visits and duplication of investigations. All contact numbers should be double-checked to ensure they are correct before the pregnant person leaves care environments such as emergency departments, ultrasound facilities and labs as subsequent health care providers must be able to contact the person directly. It is recommended that pregnant people be given copies of their Ontario Perinatal Record, bloodwork, ultrasounds etc. (paper or electronic) to carry with them so that investigations do not get repeated unnecessarily. Indigenous people may or may not have access to regular means of communication the same way the rest of the population may have such as cell phones. Safe and sensitive follow up should include whether the person is able to follow up and no assumptions should be made.

63. Contact information should be collected and confirmed. Pregnant people at all gestational ages should be provided with copies of results to minimize repeat investigations.

Staffing

Each care environment will be unique in how it provides space and personnel for care during the pandemic. Consideration should be given to a variety of factors when determining how staffing may change including impact of virtual care, changes in flow of patients, screening requirements, and cleaning of clinical spaces. Increased staffing may be necessary, and staff may be required to perform duties outside of their typical roles. Illness and isolation requirements may have a significant impact on staff availability. Care environments should prepare emergency staffing plans to respond to possible increased absenteeism and create emergency contact lists. Care environments should establish and strengthen relationships with community partners including public health and municipal governments in order to coordinate pandemic response, provide consistent communication and share supplies. Health care employers should recognize that staff may experience anxiety about the impact of the pandemic on the workplace. Care environments should communicate clearly with their staff about what is known about COVID-19, the impact on the workplace, efforts being made to reduce disease transmission and emergency staffing plans.

- 64. Care environments should prepare for staffing impacts of the pandemic including by the creation of emergency staffing plans and by strengthening community partnerships.
- 65. Care environments should communicate clearly with staff about the impacts of COVID-19 on the work environment including the details of pandemic staffing plans.

COVID-19 related stigma and violence directed against health care workers

Health care workers are subject to significant physical and psychological violence particularly in face of "work pressure and stress, social instability and the deterioration of personal interrelationships" [69]. Within pregnancy care environments, much of this violence has stemmed from frustration with support person policies and increased IPAC procedures and is exacerbated by the uncertainty and loss of control that pregnant people and their supports are experiencing. Additionally, health care workers have experienced stigma due to perceived increased risk of transmitting the disease which has resulted in

greater social isolation, negative impacts on their relationships with family and decreased access to community resources and infrastructure. It is unsurprising that there have been increased reports of racialized violence against health care workers, particularly those from Asian communities that have been attributed to the impacts of the pandemic [70] [71].

Workplace violence and stigma have been shown to have significant negative impact on staffing, working environments and organizational efficiency which makes it imperative that violence and stigma, as well as factors that contribute to them, be addressed [72]. Pre-pandemic guidance such as the <u>WHO</u> <u>Framework Guidelines for Addressing Workplace Violence in the Health Care Sector</u> can be supplemented by specific guidance on reducing violence and stigma due to the pandemic. Care environments should address violence and stigma against health care workers through a multifaceted approach including:

- Creating a climate and policies that reject violence against health care workers
- Creating a climate and policies that engage and empower HCW to address violence and stigma
- Reducing uncertainty and fear for pregnant people through clear communication within the care environment and with the community at large about changes in care practices
- Participating in initiatives that increase community knowledge and address COVID-19 myths
- Supporting initiatives that positively portray health care workers' contributions (e.g. Health Care Hero campaigns)
- Ensuring workers have access to both formal and informal supports that recognize the increased stresses brought on by working during the pandemic
 - 66. COVID-19 related stigma and violence directed against health care workers cannot be tolerated. Care environments and workplaces should actively work to reduce stigma and violence through a multi-faceted approach.

Section E. Task Force Health Equity Context

Ontario is home to diverse pregnant and postpartum populations; inclusive of age, gender identity, race, ethnicity or culture, ability and other factors such as geographical location. These factors can greatly influence a person's unique needs, and expectations around care management during pregnancy.

When appropriate, health care providers should consult with specialized organizations dedicated to support of specific populations for assistance in appropriately tailoring these recommendations to the individuals under their care.

Indigenous populations have unique and diverse needs that arise out of being the original people of this land, and being colonized and displaced from their home territories. Indigenous people suggest you ask them directly what their needs may be and make appropriate referrals when required.

80. Providers and care environments should tailor these recommendations to the individuals under their care, consulting those who provide support to specific populations to ensure appropriateness.

81. Indigenous populations should be asked directly what their needs are and referrals made as required.

Throughout the writing of this guideline, attempts were made to align with emerging policy work on Indigenous cultural safety, vulnerable communities, and principles of diversity equity and inclusion by provincial and national associations including the Society of Obstetricians and Gynecologists of Canada , the Association of Ontario Midwives and the Canadian Association of Perinatal and Women's Health Nurses (CAPWHN) [73] [74] [75] [76]. The imperative for equity in this pregnancy care guideline comes from national and provincial legislation, regulation, policy and interpretation by PCMCH. The task force took the opportunity to consider vulnerable community pandemic experiences and how we could make representation, research and outcomes improvement processes and priorities more population-based. The task force acknowledges that individual, family and provider experience is essential to understanding population needs and impacts during the pandemic. This guidance reflects expert advice, stakeholder feedback, media scans and anecdotal experience. More sector work is needed to understand the diverse needs and outcomes of expectant and growing families in Ontario. The Public Health Agency of Ontario has stated social determinants of health play an important role in the risk of COVID-19 infection, especially when they impact the ability to perform physical distancing [77]. These determinants include:

- gender
- socioeconomic position
- race/ethnicity
- occupation
- Indigeneity
- homelessness and incarceration

Understanding and Identifying Vulnerable Populations

Canada's geography and diversity of populations can create challenges in delivering health care during a pandemic. [6] Community size and accompanying health care resources vary greatly across the country. COVID-19 specific advice for vulnerable populations can be found at: <u>Planning advice for vulnerable</u> <u>populations</u> that was developed for pandemic influenza may also be useful for COVID-19 [78].

According to Government of Canada website, vulnerable communities include those with:

- Difficulty reading, speaking, understanding or communicating (including French language resources);
- Difficulty accessing medical care or health advice;
- Difficulty doing preventive activities, like frequent hand washing and covering coughs and sneezes;
- Ongoing specialized medical care or needs specific medical supplies;
- Ongoing supervision needs or support for maintaining independence;
- Difficulty accessing transportation;
- Economic barriers;
- Unstable employment or inflexible working conditions;
- Social or geographic isolation, like in remote and isolated communities; or

• Insecure, inadequate, or nonexistent housing conditions [79].

Ontario's Action Plan for Vulnerable People adds additional guidance on those living in high risk settings, including:

- Homes serving those with developmental disabilities;
- Shelters for survivors of gender-based violence and human trafficking; and
- Children's residential settings which would include Indigenous residential settings on and off reserve [80].

Based on client/patient and provider-reported feedback, the Task Force found COVID-19 is having direct and compounding mental and physical impacts on maternal and child health outcomes. The combination of family social isolation, structural barriers to early and regular prenatal care and disproportionate burden of illness in vulnerable populations may have a negative impact on birth outcomes for 2020 and 2021. At a systems level, the maternal and infant population may require the "vulnerable population" designation to ensure adequate planning and resource allocation in pandemic circumstances. Such allocation will need to include culturally safe health data collection, interpretation and public reporting of subpopulation maternal newborn outcome indicators.

Our Task Force recognized the challenges and limitations of its structure and composition as well as knowledge base. We propose two items for future consideration: 1. Prioritization of staff and committee member health equity and diversity training, including Indigenous Cultural Safety Training for future similar projects; 2. An health equity template, an example of which is provided in the appendix, may help facilitate a more comprehensive embedding of health equity principles during the preparation of healthcare guidelines.

In addition to embedding equity throughout this guideline and recommendations, the Task Force is using the lessons learned to direct specific system based recommendations to the Ministry of Health as well as to encourage PCMCH to continue to work towards explicitly embedding equity into all of their work.

Appendix A: Equity Template

This template was adapted from the HEIA workbook, available at <u>www.ontario.ca/healthequity</u>. For the purposes of this task force guidance, the populations listed below correspond to reproductive age Ontarians and children.

Step 1. SCOPING	Step 2. POTENTIAL IMPACTS		Step 3. MITIGATION	
Populations* Using evidence, identify which populations may experience significant unintended health impacts (positive or negative) as a result of the planned policy, program or initiative.	Unintended Positive Impacts	Unintended Negative Impacts	Identify more information needed and ways to reduce potential negative impacts and amplify the positive impacts.	
Age-related groups (youth, expectant and new parents, aged approx. 15-45)	Reduced preterm birth*		Longitudinal data appears to be showing significant decrease in extreme preterm birth, with likely clinical impact for pregnant individuals, cost avoidance and resource re-allocation	
Disability (e.g., physical, D/deaf, deafened or hard of hearing, visual, intellectual/developmental, learning, mental illness, addictions/substance use, etc.)		Increasedrisk–peopleneedingtocommunicatevialipreadingmayabsorblesscommunicationduetomasking.	Complex presentation planning guide Prenatal care mental health screening Subpopulation data needed	
Ethno-racial communities (e.g., racial/racialized or cultural minorities, immigrants and refugees, etc.)		Increased risk* - Reduced access to pandemic guidelines. Uninsured newcomers face additional barriers	Pandemic resources needed in languages understood by newcomer Canadian residents – 10 international languages Subpopulation data needed	
Francophone (including new immigrant francophones, deaf communities using LSQ/LSF, etc.) Homeless (including marginally		Increased risk* - Reduced knowledge of pandemic guidelines	Guidelines in French. Bilingual communications plan targeted to Francophone families Subpopulation data needed Social prescribing stakeholder	
or under-housed, etc.)		re: lack of social isolation, hygiene, public bathrooms, stigma	collaboration maternal child networks and agencies serving.	
Linguistic communities (e.g., uncomfortable using English or		Increased risk* - Reduced access to	Subpopulation data needed.	

French, literacy affects communication, etc.).	pandemic guidelines and stigma	
Low income (e.g., unemployed, underemployed, etc.)	Increased risk* due re: lack of social isolation, hygiene, public bathrooms, stigma	Socio-economic data should be linked with birth outcomes
Sub-regional - rural/remote or inner-urban populations (e.g., geographic or social isolation, under-serviced areas, etc.)	Lack of telehealth, and virtual care options	Subpopulation data needed Telehealth script for maternal child needs
Sex/gender (e.g., male, female, women, men, trans, transsexual, transgendered, two-spirited, etc.)	Stigma, lack of culturally safe care	
Sexual orientation, (e.g., lesbian, gay, bisexual)	Stigma, lack of culturally safe care	

References

- [1] P. Bellegarde, "Indigenous Peoples Confronting the Pandemic: Nīsōhkamātowin wāhiyaw itōhtēmakan," The UN Chronicle, 2020.
- [2] Canadian Association of Midwives, "Reproductive Justice during the COVID-19 Pandemic:," 2020.
- [3] Statistics Canada, "Statistics on Indigenous peoples," September 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.statcan.gc.ca/eng/subjects-start/indigenous_peoples. [Accessed October 2020].
- [4] "You Are Not Alone: A Toolkit for Indigenous women, girls and gender diverse people escaping domestic violence," *Native Women's Association of Canada,* 2018.
- [5] E. R. Oshkawbewisens and C. Bourassa, "Home remedies: Addressing domestic violence, racism, and sexism in the context of COVID-19," 2020.
- [6] UN Women, "COVID-19 and Ending Violence Against Women and Girls," 2020.
- [7] Provincial Council for Maternal and Child Health, "Maternal-Neonatal COVID-19 General Guideline," Toronto, 2020.
- [8] J. Farren, N. Mitchell-Jones, J. Y. Verbakel, D. Timmerman, M. Jalmbrant and T. Bourne, "The psychological impact of early pregnancy loss," vol. 24, no. 6, pp. 731-749, 2018.
- [9] M.-J. N. V. J. T. D. J. M. B. T. Farren J, "The psychological impact of early pregnancy loss.," *Hum Reprod Update.*, vol. 24, no. 6, pp. 731-749, 2018.
- [10] H. J. Redshaw M, "Mothers' experience of maternity and neonatal care when babies die: A quantitative study.," *PLoS One.*, vol. 13, no. 12, p. :e0208134., 2018.
- [11] J. Todd-Gher and P. K. Shah, "Abortion in the context of COVID-19: a human rights imperative," *Sexual and Reproductive Health Matters,* vol. 28, no. 1, 2020.
- [12] Society of Obstetricians, "Committee Opinion No. 400: COVID-19 and Pregnancy," SOGC, 2020.
- [13] World Health Organization, "WHO recommendations on antenatal care for a positive pregnancy experience," WHO, Geneva, 2020.
- [14] M. S. Goenee, G. A. Donker, C. Picavet and C. Wijsen, "Decision-making concerning unwanted pregnancy in general practice," *Family Practice*, vol. 31, no. 5, 2014.
- [15] H. Bracken, W. Clark, E. S. Lichtenberg, S. M. Schweikert, J. Tanenhaus, A. Barajas, L. Alpert and B. Winikoff, "Alternatives to routine ultrasound for eligibility assessment prior to early termination of pregnancy with mifepristone-misoprostol," *BJOG : an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology*, vol. 118, no. 1, 2011.

- [16] M. D. Creinin, L. Meyn and T. Klimashko, "Accuracy of serum beta-human chorionic gonadotropin cutoff values at 42 and 49 days' gestation," *American journal of obstetrics and gynecology*, vol. 185, no. 4, pp. 966-969, 2001.
- [17] K. Cleland, M. D. Creinin, D. Nucatola, M. Nshom and J. Trussell, "Significant adverse events and outcomes after medical abortion," *Obstetrics and gynecology*, vol. 121, no. 1, pp. 166-171, 2013.
- [18] Public Health Agency of Canada, "Canadian Perinatal Health Report," 2008.
- [19] C. Harper, C. Ellertson and B. Winikoff, "Could American women use mifepristone-misoprostol pills safely with less medical supervision?," *Contraception*, vol. 65, no. 2, pp. 133-143, 2002.
- [20] C. Fiala, P. Safar, M. Bygdeman and K. Gemzell-Danielsson, "Verifying the effectiveness of medical abortion; ultrasound versus hCG testing," *European journal of obstetrics, gynecology, and reproductive biology,,* vol. 109, no. 2, pp. 190-195, 2003.
- [21] S. B. Rose, C. Shand and A. Simmons, "Mifepristone- and misoprostol-induced mid-trimester termination of pregnancy: a review of 272 cases," *The Australian & New Zealand journal of obstetrics & gynaecology*, vol. 46, no. 6, pp. 479-485, 2006.
- [22] P. Chaudhuri and S. Datta, "Mifepristone and misoprostol compared with misoprostol alone for induction of labor in intrauterine fetal death: A randomized trial.," *The journal of obstetrics and gynaecology research*, vol. 41, no. 12, pp. 1884-1890, 2015.
- [23] A. Sharp, K. Navaratnam, P. Abreu and Z. Alfirevic, "Short versus Standard Mifepristone and Misoprostol Regimen for Second- and Third-Trimester Termination of Pregnancy for Fetal Anomaly," *Fetal diagnosis and therapy*, vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 140-146, 2016.
- [24] F. Audibert, A. Ouellet, N. Okun and R. Douglas Wilson, "Prenatal screening update during the COVID-19 pandemic," 2020.
- [25] J. Deprest, M. Choolani, F. Chervenak, D. Farmer, K. Lagrou, E. Lopriore, L. McCullough, O. Olutoye, L. Simpson, T. Van Mieghem and G. Ryan, "Fetal Diagnosis and Therapy during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Guidance on Behalf of the International Fetal Medicine and Surgery Society," vol. 47, no. 9, 2020.
- [26] T. Wataganara, J. Leetheeragul, S. Pongprasobchai, A. Sutantawibul, C. Phatihattakorn and S. Angsuwathana, "Prediction and prevention of pre-eclampsia in Asian subpopulation," *The journal of obstetrics and gynaecology*, vol. 44, no. 5, pp. 813-830, 2018.
- [27] "Hypertension in pregnancy. Quality standard 35," *National institute for health and care excellence*, 2013.
- [28] "Low-Dose Aspirin Use During Pregnancy," *American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology,* vol. 132, no. 1, pp. 254-256, 2018.

- [29] D. L. Rolnik, D. Wright, L. C. Poon, N. O'Gorman, A. Syngelaki, C. de Paco Matallana, R. Akolekar, S. Cicero, D. Janga, M. Singh, F. S. Molina, N. Persico, J. S. Jani, W. Plasencia, G. Papaioannou, K. Tenenbaum-Gavis, H. Meiri, S. Gizurarson, K. Maclagan and K. H. Nicolaides, "Aspirin versus Placebo in Pregnancies at High Risk for Preterm Preeclampsia," *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 377, no. 7, pp. 613-622, 2017.
- [30] N. O'Gorman, D. Wright, A. Syngelaki, R. Akolekar, A. Wright, L. C. Poon and K. H. Nicolaides,
 "Competing risks model in screening for preeclampsia by maternal factors and biomarkers at 11-13 weeks gestation," *American journal of obstetrics and gynecology*, vol. 214, no. 1, p. 103.e1–103.e12., 2016.
- [31] Government of Canada, "Section 6-4: Canadian Guidelines on Sexually Transmitted Infections Specific populations – Pregnancy".
- [32] Society of Obstetricians and Gynecologists of Canada &, "Urgent Update Temporary Alternative Screening Strategy for Gestational Diabetes Screening during the COVID-19 Pandemic," JOGC, 2020.
- [33] D. Feig, H. Berger, L. Donovan, A. Godbout, T. Kader, E. Keely and R. Sanghera, "Chapter 36, Diabetes and Pregnancy," *Canadian Journal of Diabetes*, 2018.
- [34] D. Racusin, N. S. Crawford, S. Andrabi, M. A. Suter, H. Sangi-Haghpeykar, L. Showalter, S. Sharma, M. Haymond and K. M. Aagaard, "Twizzlers as a Cost-Effective and Equivalent Alternative to the Glucola Beverage in Diabetes Screening," *Diabetes care*, vol. 36, no. 10, p. e169–e170, 2013.
- [35] A. Hurrell, A. Beardmore-Gray, K. Duhig, L. Webster, L. Chappell and A. Shennan, "Placental growth factor in suspected preterm pre-eclampsia: a review of the evidence and practicalities of implementation," *Obstetrics and gynecology*, 2020.
- [36] National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, "Antenatal and postnatal mental health: clinical management and service guidance: Clinical guideline 192," 2014.
- [37] C. Nelson, K. M. Lawford, V. Otterman and E. K. Darling, "Original quantitative research Mental health indicators among pregnant Aboriginal women in Canada: results from the Maternity Experiences Survey," *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada: Research, Policy* and Practice, vol. 38, no. 7/8, 2018.
- [38] World Health Organization, "Mental health and psychosocial considerations during the COVID-19 outbreak," 2020.
- [39] World Health Organization, "Maintaining essential health services: Operational guidance for the COVID-19 context: Interim Guidance," 2020.
- [40] "Maintaining essential health services: operational guidance for the COVID-19 context," *World Health Organization*, 1 June 2020.

- [41] World Health Organization, "Mental health and psychosocial support aspects of the COVID-19 response," 2020.
- [42] A. Ordean, S. Wong and L. Graves, "No. 349-Substance Use in Pregnancy," *journal of obstetrics and gynaecology canada*, vol. 39, no. 10, 2017.
- [43] Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; College of Physicians and Surgeons of Ontario; Mentoring, Education, and Clinical Tools for Addiction: Primary Care-Hospital Integration, "COVID-19 Opioid Agonist Treatment Guidance," August 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.camh.ca/-/media/files/covid-19-modifications-to-opioid-agonist-treatment-delivery-pdf.pdf.
- [44] M. Colliee, "60% of Indigenous people say mental health is worse due to COVID-19: survey," Global News, 2020.
- [45] "COVID-19 and ending violence against women and girls," *United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women),* 2020.
- [46] Government of Canada, "Canadian Perspectives Survey Series 1: Impact of COVID-19," *Statistics Canada*, 2020.
- [47] V. Project., "Intimate Partner Violence: Systematic Review Summary," 2016.
- [48] Native Women's Association of Canada, "You Are Not Alone: a toolkit for Aboriginal women escaping domestic violence," [Online]. Available: https://www.nwac.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2015/04/NWAC-You-Are-Not-Alone-Handbook-with-weblinks.pdf.
- [49] Association of Ontario Midwives, "Home Birth During the COVID-19 Pandemic," AOM, 2020.
- [50] Public Health Ontario, "How to self isolate," 2020.
- [51] M. Tunde-Byass, K. Campbell, M. Basso, C. Chan and J. Barrett, "SOGC Statement on Trial of Labour after Cesarean (TOLAC): Birth during the COVID-19 Pandemic," The Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada, Ottawa, 2020.
- [52] Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada, "SOGC Statement on Pregnant Workers during the COVID-19 Pandemic," 2020.
- [53] M. Knight, N. Vousden, E. Morris, N. Simpson and et all., "Characteristics and outcomes of pregnant women admitted to hospital with confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infection in UK: national population based cohort study," *BMJ*, vol. 369, p. m2107, 2020.
- [54] Ontario Ministry of Health, "COVID-19 Provincial Testing Guidance Update," Ministry of Health, Toronto, 2020.
- [55] Kayem et. al, "Characteristics and Outcomes of 241 Births to Women With Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) Infection at Five New York City Medical Centers," *Obstetrics and gynecology*, vol. 136, no. 2, pp. 273-282, 2020.

- [56] Kayem et. al, "A snapshot of the Covid-19 pandemic among pregnant women in France," *Journal of gynecology obstetrics and human reproduction,* vol. 49, no. 7, 2020.
- [57] R. D'Souza, I. Malhame, L. Teshler, G. Acharya, B. J. Hunt and C. McLintock, "A critical review of the pathophysiology of thrombotic complications and clinical practice recommendations for thromboprophylaxis in pregnant patients with COVID-19," *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand*, 2020.
- [58] T. Bogler and O. Bogler, "Interim schedule for pregnant women and children during the COVID-19 pandemic," *College of Family Physicians Canada,* vol. 66, no. 5, pp. e155-e161, May 2020.
- [59] Canadian Medical Association, "Virtual Care Playbook for Canadian Physicians," Canadian Medical Association, College of Family Physicians of Canada, Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada, 2020.
- [60] Association of Ontario Midwives, "Virtual Visit Guide for Midwives," AOM, 2020.
- [61] "Addressing Health Equity During the COVID-19 Pandemic," *American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists,* May 2020.
- [62] "Broadband Connectivity in Rural Canada: Overcoming the Digital Divide. Report of the Standing Committee on Industry, Science," *House of Commons,* April 2018.
- [63] Canadian Association of Midwives, "Reproductive Justice during the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Call to Action from Midwives," 2020.
- [64] N. Comeau, "COVID-19 fears may widen gaps in early pregnancy care," *Canadian Medical Association Journal News*, 10 July 2020.
- [65] HealthLinkBC, "Immunizations and Pregnancy," December 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.healthlinkbc.ca/health-topics/tn9107. [Accessed August 2020].
- [66] Society of Rural Physicians of Canada , "Joint position paper on rural maternity care," vol. 17, no. 4, 2012.
- [67] San'yas Indigenous Cultural Safety Training, "San'yas: Indigenous Cultural Safety Training," [Online]. Available: http://www.sanyas.ca/training.
- [68] Government of Canada, "COVID-19 pandemic guidance for the health care sector," Government of Canada, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.canada.ca/en/publichealth/services/diseases/2019-novel-coronavirus-infection/health-professionals/covid-19pandemic-guidance-health-care-sector.html#a22.
- [69] World Health Organization, "Violence against health workers," WHO, [Online]. Available: https://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/violence/workplace/en/.

- [70] I. Natividad, "Racist harassment of Asian health care workers won't cure coronavirus," Berkeley News, April 2020. [Online]. Available: https://news.berkeley.edu/2020/04/09/racist-harassment-of-asian-health-care-workers-wont-cure-coronavirus/.
- [71] T. Jan, "Asian American doctors and nurses are fighting racism and the coronavirus," The Washington Post, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/05/19/asian-american-discrimination/.
- [72] World Health Organization, "Mental health in the workplace," WHO, May 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.who.int/mental_health/in_the_workplace/en/.
- [73] Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada, "Indigenous Women's Health," [Online]. Available: https://sogc.org/en/about/what-we-do/indigenous-womenshealth/en/content/about/indigenous-womens-health.aspx?hkey=e85746d2-eb7f-444b-a1c9-34748a448779.
- [74] C. Maxwell and G. R. Lorello, "Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion in Departments of Obstetrics, Gynaecology, and Reproductive Health," August 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.jogc.com/article/S1701-2163(20)30330-3/pdf.
- [75] Association of Ontario Midwives, "Client Populations," [Online]. Available: https://www.ontariomidwives.ca/client-populations.
- [76] Canadian Association of Perinatal and Women's Health Nurses, "CAPWHN POSITION STATEMENT ON CULTURAL SAFETY/HUMILITY," [Online]. Available: https://capwhn.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2019/10/CAPWHN_Position_Statement_on_Cultural_Safety_Humility_Final.pdf.
- [77] "COVID-19 What We Know So Far About...Social Determinants of Health," *Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public health Ontario).*, 24 May 2020.
- [78] "Flu season and the most vulnerable people. Preparing your organization, staff, volunteers and clients for seasonal and pandemic flu," *International Centre for Infectious Diseases*, 2010.
- [79] "Government of Canada," [Online]. Available: https://www.canada.ca/en/publichealth/services/publications/diseases-conditions/vulnerable-populations-covid-19.html.
- [80] "Ministry of Children, Community and Social Services," 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.ontario.ca/page/covid-19-action-plan-protecting-vulnerable-ontarians.
- [81] L. Vogel, "Is Your Hospital Culturally Safe?," CMAJ, vol. 187, no. 1, 2015.
- [82] Government of Canada, "Section 6-4: Canadian Guidelines on Sexually Transmitted Infections Specific populations – Pregnancy," 2013.